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3

Ilima Loomis, The Haui News

PRESS:

Gary Kubota, The Star Bulletin

2
3

4
5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Budget and Finance Committee

meeting come to order.
No, I am not a Ricky Hokama morpho

6

7

(Gavel)

My name

is Wayne Nishiki.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank God.

(Laughter)

One important

10

announcement today.

11

Councilmember Joe Pontanilla's birthday, so let's

12

treat him nicely.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thanks, Dain.

It is our fellow

Happy birthday, Joe.

(Applause)

38, 38.

14

ITEM NO.1:

FISCAL YEAR 2005 BUDGET (C.C. 03-265)

15

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Anyone here wishing to testify?

17

None?

18

Ricky had a few things that he needs to do with his

19

dad, and so those of you that know, you can

20

understand.

Okay, we'll keep testimony open.

I think

We've got Alice here from Human Concerns.

21
22

think Charmaine wanted to ask some questions of

23

Alice.

24

recess till 1 :30 to hear from Mr. Regan from

25

Finance.

I

Itinerary-wise, after Alice, we will take a

So that's basically the direction that
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4

we're headed with this committee.
Okay?

2

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS

3

4

Charmaine?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.

Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I

5

appreciate Ms. Lee coming to grace us with her

6

presence this morning, and hopefully give us some

7

guidance on the area of grants.
And I think you're aware that many nonprofits

8

9

have been coming to testify at our committee

10

meetings and our community meetings, requesting line

11

items in the budget.

12

reason -- well, not suspect.

13

told us that they are doing this is because of the

14

cap that's put on by the Grants Review Committee.

And I suspect that the
The reason they have

15

Can you update us any on the procedures that

16

the GRC is using, and are they going to continue to

17

use this cap that's, I guess, for the last two or

18

three years they've been setting for the nonprofits?

19
20

MS. LEE:

Yes.

Good morning, everyone.

The Grants Review Committee started using a

21

cap, to my knowledge, when the funding was reduced.

22

And last year's cap, and I suppose a guide for this

23

year, is, as listed on the application, is Social

24

Services, $70,000; Youth Programs, $60,000; Culture

25

and Arts, 40,000; and Youth Centers, there's no cap.
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1

Youth centers this year will be handled

2

differently in that it will run along the lines of

3

an RFP.

4

process, starting with the youth centers, to work

5

out all the bugs and see if this is the best way to

6

handle it.

7

move into an RFP direction, so we're starting with

8

the youth centers.

The Mayor is very clear on wanting us to

But yes, to answer your question, there is a

9

10

And we are experimenting with the RFP

cap that they use as a guide.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

MS. LEE:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So then it started last year.

Yes, I believe so.
Okay, then my next question is,

14

have you, as a department or in your department, set

15

forth priority needs for our community based on the

16

needs assessment or whatever other kinds of

17

information you have?

18

MS. LEE:

Yes.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

MS. LEE:

And can you share those with us?

Our priority needs start with SUbstance abuse,

21

homeless, any and all self-sufficiency programs,

22

family strengthening programs, and, of course,

23

affordable housing.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

What is your -- do you have

comments on line items in the Council's version of
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1

the budget?

Should we be looking at line items or

2

should be we be not looking at line items?
You know, before, we started this whole

3

4

grants appropriations in your department so that we

5

didn't become the grant reviewers here, because

6

we're not skilled to become -- I mean, we're

7

skilled, but not in that area, and we don't really

8

have the time to become familiar enough to make

9

those kinds of decisions on certain types of grants.
But do you have any sort of general

10
11

statements about line item versus GRC or your

12

granting abilities?

13

MS. LEE:

Especially in these areas.

The benefit of having a line item or the

14

opportunity to have a line item is that if something

15

came up unexpectedly after the application process

16

is closed for social grants, or for some reason your

17

agency fell short of making a strong argument for

18

your funding, but as it turns out, it's a high

19

priority with the GRC, then the line item is the

20

only recourse that the agency would have if they

21

were dramatically cut by the GRC or not given any

22

funding by the GRC.

23

So that's, to me, the benefit of having the

24

line item.

And also, of course, sometimes the GRC

25

members have different priorities that may not be
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1

aligned with the County's priorities, so therefore

2

they may not be looking at the same level of funding

3

as, let's say our department or the Mayor or the

4

Council would be.

5

For instance, one of the reasons why the GRC

6

used a cap to begin with was because of their

7

thinking.

8

something to everybody, you know.

9

necessarily our thinking.

10
11

Their thinking was they wanted to give
And that's not

Our thinking is we should

focus on the priorities of the County.
But again, when you're dealing with a

12

citizens committee like that, they all have

13

different priorities.

14

know, different environments, different

15

perspectives.

16

management might be a high priority, not necessarily

17

substance abuse.

18

predict what each one will consider a priority.

19

They come from different, you

And for some, let's say animal

So, you know, it's really hard to

So that's sort of the safeguard, by having

20

the ability to include a line item, you ensure, the

21

Council ensures that the basic programs are funded.

22

Such as food bank.

23

The food bank, to me, is a must.

Yeah, they need a line item, certain agencies

24

need a line item.

Some of the other agencies

25

probably don't need a line item, but that's really
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1

your call.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Uh-huh.

At the opening of the

3

GRC, is it, is it communicated to them by the Mayor

4

or your department, what the County's priority areas

5

are?

6

0
M0.
LEE:

Yes, they generally ask for that information,

7

and we generally give it to them.

8

recently, we gave them a copy of the Community

9

Voices Assessment Survey.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And most

Okay, thank you.

I'm sorry, I

didn't mean to monopolize the morning.

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

Ms. Lee.

17

MS. LEE:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.
I'll yield to other members.

Any other members?

Danny?

Thank you, Chairman.

Good morning,

Good morning.
I guess just continuing on.

How

19

does the GRC or your department measure success of

20

these programs that come through requesting X amount

21

of dollars, and they're really not funded to any

22

high level because of the cap, yeah, or the

23

requested level because of the cap?

24

Sometimes it just seems that by providing

25

some monies to some organizations, you really do
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1

them no favor, because, one, they're not really

2

going to be able to provide the service they want to

3

provide.

4

guy and satisfying all these requests, I don't know

5

what the benefits are versus being able to invest in

6

programs that you can actually fund that would meet

7

the County priorities.
I mean, how do you evaluate what's, you know,

8

9

10

If we're just looking at being the nice

what's been awarded?
MS. LEE:

I think everybody, I mean, most people are not

11

satisfied with every aspect of the process,

12

particularly the part where people are given a lot

13

less than they actually need.

14

But on the other hand, they also use County

15

funds to leverage, as a leverage for more foundation

16

funds, Federal funds, State funds.

17

they receive some kind of County funding, that could

18

be used to get more funding elsewhere.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So as long as

So throughout the process then, as

20

the pie, so to speak, actually becomes a tart

21

because, you know, more groups come in and less

22

monies become available, is the department looking

23

at perhaps putting a limit on the number of years

24

that nonprofits can actually apply for these funds

25

so it can be spread out to those that, say not
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10

necessarily repeatedly are funded?
MS. LEE:

This year for the firms we're going to do the

3

multi-year funding, two years, but there's no

4

restriction, no strings that go along with that.

5

What we had proposed a couple of years ago

6

was that the nonprofits would receive a guarantee

7

subject to funding of two to three years of County

8

funds, but on the third or fourth year there would

9

be a declining amount, and the fourth or fifth year

10

they would be, it will come down to zero.

11

they would be able to apply for another program.

12

And, of course, that went over like a lead balloon.

13

It didn't work.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

But then

Thank you, thank you.

Jo Anne?
Yes, Alice.

I know that this is

17

the first year that you're going for the youth

18

centers out to some kind of an RFP.

19

testimony, I think it was from Big Brothers and Big

20

Sisters, and also from the Boys and Girls Club,

21

because basically, I guess, they're now going to

22

have to share revenues in a way that's going to make

23

it almost like a decrease in funding for them, in

24

their view.

25

We did receive

And I don't know if you're aware of the
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1

discussion that, and some of the, I guess,

2

justification for trying to move, I guess, the

3

threshold up a little bit more, you know, for our

4

youth programs, so that those youth programs are --

5

obviously there's more kids, and they're now having

6

to compete for the same dollars.

7

And yet even though, let's say we're building

8

a new Central Maui Youth Center, electricity goes

9

up, all these costs go up.

And they do bring in

10

money from, you know, other sources.

11

going to, I guess meet those needs and try, I guess,

12

to meet the ever increasing expenses that these

13

groups are facing right now, and still allow them to

14

continue their programs?

15

MS. LEE:

How are we

You know, in spite of the fact that a lot of

16

these groups may complain about the continued

17

reduced funding, they do, they do find other sources

18

of revenue, and they are creative in collaborating

19

and consolidating and finding other ways to cover

20

costs.

21

The truth of the matter is we just don't have

22

more money, so they have to.

23

position where they have to be more creative and

24

more resourceful.

25

money into the budget, there's nothing we can do

It forces them into a

Unless the Council adds more
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12

about it.

2

What we try to do, though, is provide them

3

with technical assistance and training so that they

4

don't have to pay for training and they don't have

5

to pay for, let's say outcomes, workshops and so

6

forth.

7

that regard.

8

We try to cover as many costs as we can in

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

How will the money be allocated?

Let's say you have the Boys and Girls Club

9

10

network, you know, which includes what now, five

11

youth centers, including Paukukalo, which was not

12

previously one of their sites, and then other youth

13

centers in other areas, you know, where you've got,

14

I think in Hana, Kihei is not a part of that.
How do you address that?

15
16

17
18

Or are you going to

require that they all be under one umbrella?
MS. LEE:

Oh, no, we have no authority to do that.
They have a pot of, what, 1.3 million

19

do 11 a rs, 1.2, 1.3 mi 11 i on do 11 a rs, so.

20

significant amount for the number of youth centers

21

that we have, as compared with all the other social

22

agencies competing for 1.5 million dollars.

23

know, it's like there might be like fifty of them

24

competing for 1.5, and then six or seven youth

25

centers competing for 1.2 or 1.3.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Well, I guess what I'm asking,

2

too, is how is that allocated amongst those youth

3

centers?

4

each get an equal amount for every youth center?

5
6

MS. LEE:

Yes.

What's the formula?

It starts that way.

You know, do they

And I can provide you

with the exact formula, proposed formula.
And by the way, the formula and process,

7
8

procedures, were achieved through a consensus with

9

youth centers, community representatives, and our

10

department.
The GRC is going to grant or recommend

11

12

funding for every single center at one level, and

13

then the rest of the money would be based on points,

14

you know, how well they address the priorities of

15

the County, how efficient they were last year, how

16

cost-effective, how well are they collaborating with

17

other groups and so forth.

18

they get over and above the minimum.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

That will determine if

Yeah, if you could provide that,

20

Alice, so that at least we can see what the formula

21

is.

22

need greater assistance, if they're, you know,

23

obviously, like Molokai, you know, they have needs

24

that if they have a huge number of kids coming in,

25

and that's the only youth center on the island, you

Because some youth centers, of course, if they
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know, they may need additional revenue.

2

I guess, with Hana, you know, because they're

3

isolated.

4

think, are generally more costly, just even from

5

their operating perspective.

And, of course, some of their expenses, I

But I would appreciate that.

6

7

Alice.

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

10

Members?

Same thing,

Thank you,

Any other questions or comments?

Mr. Pontanilla?

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah.

Mine is, you know, going

11

in a different direction, looking at the budget for

12

'04, Fiscal Year '04.

13

I just wanted to ask the Director as far as

14

the spending down of some of these requests that

15

were made by all of these different agencies.

16

we're going through the budget process, we see, or I

17

do see some requests that are almost like

18

duplications.

19

several of them.

20

Since

So if I may, I just want to ask you

First of all, the MCC Cooperative Education.

21

They have a balance that hasn't been touched as of

22

12-31.

23

they have spent down, along with Hana Human

24

Services.

25

request.

And if you can provide that information, if

They haven't spent down any of their
Light Bringers, another organization, as
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1

well as Lahaina Intermediate Literacy, Lanai

2

Community Dialysis, Ka Hale A Ke Ola ceramics

3

program, and the final one would be the Cultural

4

Preservation and Restoration programs.

5

As of 12-31, you know, I don't see any monies

6

being utilized from these grants that are being

7

requested.

8

far as where they're at.

9

MS. LEE:

So if you can provide us an update as

I'd be happy to.

Councilmember, I just want to

10

let you know what I'll be replying to you is that

11

all of the grants and grantees that you mentioned,

12

except for the Cultural Preservation and Restoration

13

account, will be spent down.

14

Restoration and Preservation account, we will be

15

returning 90,000 of the 100,000.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

Any other questions from Committee

members for Alice today?

19
20

The Cultural

Charmaine, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, thank you.

21

When Jo Anne asked you the question about the

22

youth centers, and is part of the formula points for

23

the number of children served, the number of youths

24

served?

25

MS. LEE:

Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

And then she mentioned Big

2

Brothers, Big Sisters, and Boys and Girls Club.

3

Big Brothers, Big Sisters in that same competition

4

for youth centers?

5
6

7

MS. LEE:

Is

Not that I know of, unless they're going to be

vying for one of the youth centers.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I'm not sure.

I know that there was a

8

collaboration, and basically what they were trying

9

to do was, I think through some of their joint

10

fund-raising efforts and some of the program

11

overlap, because they do help one another through

12

programming.

13

I think that was where they were going to try

14

to see what they could do, and the two programs

15

together, you know, because Big Brothers, Big

16

Sisters was going to be lower, Boys and Girls Club

17

was going to be lower.

18

happy medium, combining some aspects of the two

19

programs.

20

They had come in with a

So I don't know if you had visited with them.

21

I know that they did meet with the Mayor, both

22

groups together, with a modest proposal of how they

23

could dovetail on the different services that they

24

were offering.

25

additional revenue in order to accomplish what that

And they just needed a little bit of
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17

goal was by their collaboration.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Charmaine?

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

You said that the, under the

4

Culture and the Arts, that you'll be returning

5

90,000 of the 100,000 that was allotted?

6
7

MS. LEE:

The Cultural Preservation and Restoration

account.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

MS. LEE:

10
11

12

Oh, Cultural Preservation.

Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So is that you didn't have

applications for that?
MS. LEE:

Not until just recently.

So I think next year,

13

if you're going to include it, we're going to have

14

to spend more time advertising or notifying people

15

about that.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Was the Hula Conference one of the

17

people that approached you recently?

18

Conference?

19

MS. LEE:

The World Hula

I have a meeti ng wi th them at 1: 00 today.

If

20

they're going to apply, then maybe we're not going

21

to return 90,000.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

But--

They will.
Yeah, they will apply, I think.

So you do have money left for them?
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2

MS. LEE:

Yes.

Do you know how much they're goi ng to

need?

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

MS. LEE:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I think it was 50,000.

50,000.

Fi fty, okay.
Okay.

Well, would you let us know

7

after your meeting with them if they qualify?

8

Because that might have an implication for our

9

budget this year.

10

MS. LEE:

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

Okay.

members?

Seeing none, thank you, Alice.

13

MS. LEE:

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

Any other questions, Committee

You're welcome.
If there are other questi ons for you,

I'm sure --

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I got one more.

Charmaine.
You know the fish pond in Kihei?

19

Are they, would they qualify in this cultural

20

preservation category?

21

MS. LEE:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

talked with you?

Restoration of fishponds?

Possibly.

24

MS. LEE:

No.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Possibly?

Have they come and

No, they haven't.
Okay.

Thank you very much, Alice.
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1

MS. LEE:

You're welcome.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

MS. LEE:

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you, Alice.

Thank you.
Staff, do you have any announcements

for Committee in regards to proposals?

5

6

?:

(Inaudible).

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MS. KOLLER:

Go ahead, Tamara.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Just one comment is

9

that we will be posting tomorrow for our last day of

10

decision making next week, and I need to have all of

11

our bills that will be under consideration.

12

So if any members have items that they're

13

looking at that we need to have legislation

14

prepared, I need you to come and talk with Lance and

15

me so that -- we have one for like the fuel tax, the

16

resolution.

17

talked to at this point in time in Committee.

18

also are preparing some options for some of the real

19

property tax proposed legislation.

20

let us know.

2'1

We'll have it for anything that we've
We

But if you would

Oh, also, we have Finance coming at 1 :30.

If

22

there's any other departments that you have

23

questions or you would want to have come in, we'll

24

see, if you would please let us know, so we can try

25

to get them arranged to come in.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Charmaine, go ahead.

2
3

Any questions for staff?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Chair, if I could ask staff.

Are you talking with Corp Counsel about

4
5

setting up a reserve account?

6

have sort of discussed it back and forth there, but

7

anything serious going on in that area?

8

9

MS. KOLLER:

You know, we kind of

Mr. Chair, we are talking with Corporation

Counsel for both Water Supply, because of some of

10

the funds that they have set up.

They have a Water

11

Systems Development Fund that was authorized by the

12

Board, and now that they're under the Council, we're

13

looking at whether we need separate legislation on

14

that.
And we've also talked about an emergency fund

15
16

for County-wide.

17

any restrictions that we would have on that, whether

18

we set the money, you know, put money in that, does

19

it stay in that fund and could only be used in an

20

emergency, or, you know, what was the restrictions

21

on it.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

MS. KOLLER:

24
25

What we're trying to determine is

Okay.

So we will have something drafted for

consideration.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Charmaine, continue.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, another question I have.

All of the items that have been referred from

2
3

other committees to the Budget Committee, you know,

4

in the past year for consideration in this budget

5

deliberation cycle, have those all been addressed at

6

some point or somewhere in the budget?

7

there any besides ORAP?

8
9

MS. KOLLER:

Or were

The only ones that we recently received was a

referral last Friday, and that was on the cost

10

items.

11

and will be under consideration.

12

That has been referred in to this committee,

So that is maybe someone else that you would

13

want to talk with, if you want, Mr. J. D. Kim or

14

Lynn Krieg to come in.

15

week, next week.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MS. KOLLER:

Maybe, if we can't this

Okay.

But we will have the resolutions that came

18

with those cost items that will be considered on the

19

budget package.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

MS. KOLLER:

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

And that's the only item.
Any other questions?
Yes.

Jo Anne?

Tamara, for the Ocean

24

Recreation, both if we change the actual formula,

25

you know, let's say that's currently in there, if we
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1

amend what the rate is, I guess it's $250 right now,

2

versus the recommendation or version of the

3

recommendation that Mr. Correa had made the other

4

day, that Parks made.

5

additional legislation, or is it just a matter of

6

adopting a recommendation?

7

MS. KOLLER:

Will that require any

I believe that we will not need to have

8

additional legislation on that, because the way the

9

code reads, it says that the fees are set forth in

10

the annual budget.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

MS. KOLLER:

13
14

Okay.

So by putting them in the rates and fees

schedule, that would address that area.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, and also the correction that

15

was pointed out to us by Parks where we can delete

16

the one section, I guess because we don't have that.

17

And I believe you know which section I'm referring

18

to.

19

rate and fee schedule.

20

MS. KOLLER:

It was the one that was replaced by 2 B in our

Right.

That one, because those categories

21

are already in the Section 13.04 and it refers back

22

to the budget ordinance, we --

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

24

MS. KOLLER:

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

-- should be okay on that.
Okay.

I just wanted to make sure.
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Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay, I think the rest of you can

3

talk to staff.

4

between 9:30 and 1 :30.
Meeting in recess till

5

6

So now you'll have enough time

RECESS:

9:36 a.m.

8

RECONVENE:

1:44 p.m.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

(Gavel)

Let us reconvene the budget and

finance meeting for the 22nd of April, 2004.
Staff, any requests for public testimony

1 'I
12

p.m.

(Gavel)

7

10

1 :30

today?

13

MS. SAKAMOTO:

No, Mr. Chair.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Testimony is closed for today.

Also, for the record, let it be shown that we

15
16

have Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane, Ms. Johnson, Mr. Mateo,

17

Mr. Molina, Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla, and

18

Ms. Tavares.

19

conducting the meeting earlier this morning on

20

behalf of the chair.

The Chair thanks Mr. Nishiki for

21

DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE
22

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members, this afternoon we do have Director

24

Regan, Department of Finance, to provide some

25

comment regarding any changes or the status of the
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1

revenues as presented in the budget submittal, as

2

well as to be able to provide comment to questions

3

posed by the Committee to the department.

4
5
6

So at this time I will ask Director Regan for
any comments at this time, please.
MR. REGAN:

Mr. Chair, thank you.

Actually, I have no

7

comments specifically.

8

able to answer any questions that you may have

9

regarding the revenue portion of the budget,

10

11

I'm here as a resource to be

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Before the Chair reviews,

12

goes through with the Director some of the questions

13

posed by the, through the Committee, by and through

14

the Committee, the Chair will open up and ask the

15

members if they have any questions for the Director

16

at this time.
Mr. Carroll, any questions for Mr. Regan at

17

18

this time?

19

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

Mr. Kane?
No questions.

Ms. Johnson?
No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Mr. Molina?
No.

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
Yes.

Please.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, thank you for being here,

11

Keith.

I'm not sure if this question even went out

12

to you earlier, and the way things have been going,

13

I think my gray cells are getting grayer by the

14

minute.
But regarding the Highway Beautification

15
16

Revolving Fund, did we ask you for a breakdown of

17

how much of that fund went to abandoned cars and how

18

much went to Community Work Day for highway

19

beautification and how much went to the Humane

20

Society for carcass removal?

21

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Chair?

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Director.

I don't believe that we've been request, a

24

breakdown has been requested specifically for that.

25

I know it's about 60/40.

60 percent of the fund's
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1

diverted towards abandoned vehicles and 40 percent

2

is used for other purposes, such as trimming the

3

trees along the highways.

4

of it is used for carcass removal, I bel i eve, is one

5

of the items, too, so.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

INork Day?

8
9

MR. REGAN:

But I'm not --

Has any of it gone to Community

I'd have to check on that to see exactly where

the funds were being put.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

find out?

12

MR. REGAN:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

And then also a portion

And that would be --

Would that be very difficult to

-- the abandoned vehicle -- I'm sorry?
Would that be very difficult to

find out the break-out?

15

MR. REGAN:

No, it wouldn't be difficult.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair, could we request that

17

of the department, to have a break-out of that

18

revolving fund, Highway Beautification?

19
20
21
22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, we can forward that request to the

department.
Other questions, Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

In your program budget, you

23

alluded to an abandoned vehicle program, and I

24

didn't catch the date of when you thought that

25

program might be ready to be presented.
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MR. REGAN:

Mr. Chair?

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Director.

Actually, we're working with the Public Works

4

Committee Chair, Councilmember Molina or Chair

5

Molina, and I believe that he's going to try to have

6

that scheduled in Committee sometime in June.
So we have the program estab -- we have a

7
8

program set forth that we've developed, and we're

9

just going to bring it into his Committee so we can

10

11
12

have discussion on it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

it that would be new fees?

13

MR. REGAN:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MR. REGAN:

16

Does it have any fees attached to

There may be.

Yes.

Yeah.

May be.

Okay.

We didn't -- if I may, Chair,

just to clarify?

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. REGAN:

Please.

We didn't submit that in this particular

19

budget proposal, because we weren't ready to come

20

forward with any estimates on what the fees would be

21

for the program.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

MR. REGAN:

Right.

We have some recommendations, but because it's

24

still kind of gray in terms of that area of the

25

fees, we felt it would be best to leave that up to
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the Committee to help develop.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I know you responded in one of

3

your responses to the Committee, I think it was $280

4

to process a vehicle, including the towing, to

5

taking it wherever it goes and having it processed,

6

so that figure kind of stuck out in my mind as a

7

question, a response to a question that the

8

Committee had asked.

9
10
11

MR. REGAN:

I thank you for that.

Sure.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Anything else at this time,

Ms. Tavares?

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Thank you.

Mr. Director, there are a few

14

things I would ask for some comment by you or your

15

designated personnel from the department.

16

I'll just go through the areas that we have within

17

this budget cycle some ability to address it.

One, and

Can you share with us, what is the decrease

18

19

of potential real property revenues in the

20

homeowners classification for every five cents

21

decrease in the rate?

22

MR. REGAN:

Yes, certainly, Chair.

We were able to do

23

some calculations on that, and actually every five

24

cent change would reflect about a $300,000 reduction

25

in real property tax revenue in that class.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Are we using the current amount of

homeowners that have filed for this classification?
Are you projecting an annual, an increase for this

4

5
6

coming cycle, Keith?
MR. REGAN:

Sorry, I guess could I just get clarification

on that?

I'm not sure --

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Sure.

8

MR. REGAN:

I understand the question.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Are we taking last year's numbers as the

10

11

basis for this 300,OOO?
MR. REGAN:

Yeah, we're using the rates from last year.

12

But the values are this year's value, if that's what

13

you're asking.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. REGAN:

16

Okay.

So it's about 6 billion dollars in value for

the homeowner class for this year.

17

COLJNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

Mr. Chair?

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Could I get clarification,

Ms. Tavares, please ask your question.
You said that was for every five

21

cents reduction, about $300,000 in the homeowners

22

class.

23
24
25

MR. REGAN:

300, yes.

That's what, that's what's here

that was provided by real property tax.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh.

Because I thought I asked for
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fifty cents.

2

MR. REGAN:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MR. REGAN:

6

The fifty cents, I believe -- Chair, if I may?
Please.

3 million, yeah.

So for every fifty cents is

about 3 million dollars' reduction.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

3 million.

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

In the area of homeowners

exemptions, can you share with us what would be the

10

estimated decrease in real property tax revenue from

11

the homeowners classification if, one, the

12

homeowners exemption is increased by $10,000?

13

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Chair, I'm not sure that I have that

14

particular piece of information here in front of me,

15

but I do have a real property tax administrator here

16

who may be able to provide that information to the

17

Committee.

18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Please, Mr. Okumura, if you would join us

next to the Director.

20

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Chai r?

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. REGAN:

Yes?

I just was informed that actuall y Marcy

23

Martin, our valuation person at the real property

24

tax division, is rerunning the program because she

25

had to put the new values in.

So it's going to take
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1

a little while for her to do that, but she is

2

working on it as we speak.

3

become available later on this afternoon.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. REGAN:

6

7
8

9

So that information may

Okay.

And we'll share that with the Committee as

soon as it's available, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, that will be fine.

And thank you for

running it again for the most current information.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair?

Yes, Ms. Tavares?
Can I ask, if it's run for a

12

$10,000 increase, if it were more than that, 10,000,

13

20,000, 30,000, can we extrapolate it out that way

14

once we have the $10,000 figure?

15

MR. REGAN:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MR. REGAN:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

Should be able to, yeah.
Would that make sense?

Yeah.
Okay, thank you.

Thank you for that question.
One of the things that we have been asked to

21

and I can tell the members that previous councils of

22

this County did have discussions.

23

that I would ask of the department is, are you able

24

to share with us comments on what the potential

25

impact on revenues would be if we would impose a

But the question
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1

high cap of, let's say 15 percent of maximum

2

val uati on increase ina year on real, on the

3

Homeowner's classification?

4
5
6

Is there a comment that you could provide
this afternoon, Mr. Director?
MR. REGAN:

Certainly, Chair.

If we were to impose a 15

7

percent cap on

8

and the tax rate were to remain the same at 355, we

9

would be looking at a revenue impact of about 1.6

valu~tions

for the homeowner class

10

million dollars, and that would affect about 9,000

11

properties that would see a tax decrease for this

12

particular fiscal year.

13

And that's assuming that there's, there's no

14

conditions placed on this in terms of new

15

construction, revaluations, and changes in ag use

16

assessments.

17

consideration circuit breaker credit.

18
19

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And it does not take into

Okay, I understand the response.

And that

was for 15 percent, Mr. Director?
MR. REGAN:

15 percent, yes, Mr. Chai r.

I a1 so have

21

figures available for 10 percent and 5 percent, if

22

you would like me to share those with you.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, we'll be happy to receive the comments

since you do have that information.
MR. REGAN:

Because you had asked for the 15 percent, we
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1

also went through it and extrapolated for 10 and 5

2

as well, and we came out at 10 percent, would be

3

about a 2 million dollar reduction in revenue, and

4

that would affect about 11,000 properties here in

5

the County.

6

million dollar reduction in revenue, affecting about

7

13 1/2 thousand properties here in the county, so.

That's the information that I'd like to share

8

9
10

11

with you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

Yes, Mr. Nishiki?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

MR. REGAN:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. REGAN:

19

You don't have those figures that

we can look at?

15

18

Thank you very much for that, Director

Regan.

12

13

And at 5 percent, you would see a 2.6

I have it -- I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Regan.

I have it in note form.

If you'd like me to

shar'e the notes wi th you, I -VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No, no, no, no.

I just -- you know,

20

when we're talking about caps, I don't know if

21

everybody understands it, but I want to understand

22

it.

23

We're saying that, like you mentioned in a

24

lot of places, people's valuations have gone up 40,

25

50 percent.

So when you're talking about a 15

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

SF 4/22/04

34

1

percent cap, does that mean that the valuation of

2

that property, be it land or building, would only be

3

charged at the maximum of 15 percent increase

4
5

MR. REGAN:

If you're only basing under assessed

valuation.

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Then explain that to me.

I think you got it exactly right,

8

Mr. Nishiki.

It would be at 15 percent max, and

9

that's the cap on the value, increased value.
Now, why you say that it's -- and if you're

10
11

just approaching that, again, because we have a two

12

part formula, you know, if we adjust the rate,

13

depending which way we go with the rate, will

14

definitely impact still yet your net bill because,

15

you know, because we're changing that in comparison

16

to just the assessment also.
The assessment goes up, the rate stays the

17
18

same, you pay more taxes.

19

same, the rate goes up, you pay more taxes.

20

assessment goes up, rate goes up, you pay more

21

taxes.

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

24
25

The assessment stays the
The

Okay?
I was trying to understand what he

means by it affects so many households.
Does that mean that at that 15 percent cap,
compared to that 5 percent cap, more households
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would be affected?

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. REGAN:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. REGAN:

Department, if you would please --

I can clarify, Mr. Chair.
respond to Mr. Nishiki, please?

Essent i ally the number of propert i es that we

6

use in our cal cul ati ons, 1 i ke, for instance, 15

7

percent would show a reduction in taxes for about

8

approximately 9,000 properties.

9
10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
MR. REGAN:

Uh-huh.

It's basically that there have been 9,000

11

properties with 15 percent or more increase in their

12

valuation, so.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

MR. REGAN:

Okay.

It's basi call y sayi ng that for those

15

properties, we would back down the value to only the

16

max, which would be 15 percent.

17

understand what we're saying with that?

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And do you

Well, I guess for me as a decision

19

maker or the policy maker, does it matter if it is

20

in land or if it is in building?

21

shouldn't matter?

22

MR. REGAN:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24
25

It doesn't?

It

I mean --

Well, if I may, Chair.
Or would the break-out be different

in the properties?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Director?
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MR. REGAN:

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

Keith?

4

MR. REGAN:

Thank you.
Do you understand what I'm saying,

Yeah, I do understand what you're saying, but

5

the County does maintain separate values for

6

building and land.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MR. REGAN:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

However, our tax rates are the same.

10

MR. REGAN:

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

MR. REGAN:

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

MR. REGAN:

15

Right.

Are the same.

So essentially -Oh, okay.

- - 1 i ke, it's 1 i ke one.
Okay, got it.

If we mai ntai n di fferent tax rates for the

different --

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Right.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair?

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20
21

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Kane?
Thank you.

And just one question for

clarity, further clarity.
On the assessments, Mr. Regan, has the

22

increased assessments been primarily to land

23

assessment increases versus a structure?

24

it's not a brand-new structure, it's something

25

that's deteriorating, et cetera.

So can we draw
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that conclusion?

2

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Chair?

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Director.

Yeah, that is something that we can draw.

I

5

mean, it is definitely the land that is showing the

6

value increase, because it's not the homes, because

7

we go on a replacement cost basis for the homes, so.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much, Chair.

Any other questions for the Director on

10

this area?

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

Ms. Johnson?
Keith, you know, you and I have

been working on the hotel timeshare issue.
One of the things that, you know, I'm just

13
14

looking at, and you may want to get a copy of this

15

later, but I'm looking at the increase in land

16

values.

17

Ocean Resort to the property where the Westin is

18

right now, and, you know, there's a relationship

19

between both.

20

And what I did was I compared Kaanapali

But anyway, on the land value, which I

21

calculated at 11.9 acres for the Westin, the land

22

value's $25,586,100.

23

Resorts, the land area is 14.146 acres, so it's, you

24

know, a couple acres more.

25

$19,997,700.

Okay, for Kaanapali Ocean

But the land value is

The building value, I don't know, I
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1

guess on the KOR property it's 85 million, or almost

2

86 million.

3

and -- almost 110 million.

And on the Westin, it's a hundred

Now, the Westin has been an older property,

4
5

so is it because Kaanapali Ocean Resorts is

6

relatively new and you're looking at sales of land

7

in that area?

8

timeshares versus hotels basically having the same

9

valuation.

You know, if we're looking at

I'm trying to figure out in my mind how we're

10
11

coming up with such a disparity in those two

12

properties that are so close to one another, and

13

they're both at a hotel rate, and the land,

14

basically it's in primary in both situations.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. REGAN:

17

Director?

Thank you.

that to just -- I'd hate to make any comments --

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

19

MR. REGAN:

20

We'd have to pull the records on

Okay.

without actually reviewing that information

first.
So if you'd permit us to, Chair, we can pull

21

22

the records for those two particular properties as

23

presented as an example, and refer back to your

24

Committee.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That would be fine, Mr. Director.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah, I just appreciate that,

2

because, you know, looking at off of our

3

assessments, you know, which is what I pulled it off

4

of, it just didn't -- I'm trying to figure out where

5

we're going with this.
Anyway, thank you, Mr. Chair.

6

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Now, let me ask the Director regarding the

8

9

Okay, thank you.

valuation under the homeowners classification.

10

Would your figures change that you shared with us

11

under the 5, 10, 15 percent if the maximum caps

12

would only apply to increased values in land?

13

it already based just on the land?

14

MR. REGAN:

Or is

Mr. Director.

Yeah, actually, thank you, Chair.

The

15

information that we provided is based on both

16

building and land.

17

extracted, we have to, you know, rerun the numbers,

18

get a more accurate number for, if you wanted it

19

just specifically by land.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So if you wanted it to be

I think that would be important information

21

for us to receive.

Because one of the approaches

22

that I'm considering, Mr. Director, is that the cap

23

should be on the land only, valuation.

24

you build a cottage, I'm willing to consider that

25

the increased valuation caused by that would not be
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1

part of the cap regarding the land, the land value.

2

Let me ask you, again, within the homeowners

3

classification.

One of the things that was

4

discussed in this Committee would be to consider

5

separate classes for homeowners, whether we call it

6

subcategories or create another PITT code number.
Are you able to tell us what would be the net

7
8

taxable values for properties in, again, homeowners

9

class, for properties $500,000 and under and from

10
11
12

$500,001 and up?
MR. REGAN:

I can share that information with you,

Mr. Chair.

13

We have approximately 20,000 homeowner,

14

homeowner properties with values of $500,000 or

15

less.

16

million dollars in value -- billion dollars, I'm

17

sorry, 4.3 billion dollars in value.

18

about 1,800 homeowner units that have values greater

19

than $500,000, and the total net taxable value on

20

those properties is approximately 1.7 billion.

And those 20,000 units equate to about 4.3

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

MR. REGAN:

Yeah.

There are

1,800?

So if you want the exact numbers,

23

there's 20,375.

24

numbers, but 20,375 homes that are valued at 500,000

25

or less.

I was just using rounded off

And the exact number for the net taxable
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value is 4,291,845,100.

2

with the properties greater than 500,000 is 1,878.

3

And the total net taxable value is 1,721,792,700.

4

Those are the exact numbers.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that, Mr. Director.
Mr. Kane?

6

7

And then for the homeowners

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I know we could get into a numbers

8

crunching session right now just based on those

9

numbers, and if you're willing to take a couple of

10

steps, Chair, I'd like to ask a few questions along

11

that lines.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15
16
17

That is why we have invited Mr. Regan.
Thank you.

For you to be able to get some comment from

him, please.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Chair.

So, Mr. Regan, the units that are over

18

500,000, if we left those alone, didn't put any,

19

didn't place any cap on those?

20

And then we were considering, because you've

21

been able to separate them out, then we could

22

calculate, and I'm sure you could pretty simply

23

calculate based on the adjustments, if we were to,

24

as an example, look at the 500,000 and below, and

25

then place a cap on whatever that number is, we
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1

could fool around with what our projected revenue

2

could be, correct?

3

simple process.

4

MR. REGAN:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I mean, that seems like a pretty

Yeah, I would think we could, yeah.

Yeah.

Yeah, I won't take it any further,

6

Chai r.

7

depends on how we want to manipulate the numbers.

8

Thank you.

9
10
11

I mean, the numbers are there.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Ni shi ki .
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

Chair?

Everyone will have their opportunity,

12

14

It just

Oh, okay.

Ms. Johnson, any questions under this

subject area at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah.

And, you know, once again,

16

I just wanted to understand when we're classifying,

17

I guess the, you know, the tax rates, and you apply,

18

let's say your Hotel/Resort.

19

at one of those bills, and I calculated what it

20

would be based on the land value combined with the

21

Resort/Hotel, and it didn't come out.

22

Because I was looking

So do you separate the land from the, you

23

know, from the net taxable value, and do they have

24

different rates other than

25

You know, I mean, just, you know, like say if
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1

they take Hotel/Resort rates and I do it $8.30

2

divided into whatever.

3

that equate?

Should it be 8.30 across the board?

4

MR. REGAN:

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

6

MR. REGAN:

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

8

MR. REGAN:

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

10
11

MR. REGAN:

Yes.

Okay.

Yeah.
Then I

So it's 8.30 times a thousand, and then

multiply it by -COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

MR. REGAN:

15

Okay.

8.30 for land and for building.

12

14

How would that, how would

The number of thousands.

Right, because it's 8.30 per thousand dollars

of value, so.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, well, there may be something

16

then that I don't understand about this tax bill,

17

because, you know, it's off about $17,000.

18

just, you know, I'll give that to you separately.

19

Thank you.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

So I

Before the Chair continues the

21

committee's opportunity to talk under this subject

22

matter with the Finance Director and Real Property

23

Tax Administrator, I'm going to take a short recess

24

to allow Mayor Arakawa to introduce our guest, Mayor

25

Brian Baptiste of the County of Kauai.
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So, members, we shall take a recess subject

1

2

to the call of the chair.

3

RECESS:

2:12 p.m.

4

RECONVENE:

2:17 p.m.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

(Gavel)

(Gavel)

Let's reconvene the Committee on

Budget and Finance.
Members, we were going through questions with

7

8

the Department of Finance, through its director and

9

real property tax administrator.

The Chair's

10

questions have been basically within the specific

11

homeowners classification, and that my questions

12

regarding reduction in the rate, consideration of

13

exemptions, caps, as well as multiple categories,

14

have been specifically for homeowners category.
I believe we ended with Ms. Johnson.

15

16

Mr. Mateo, any questions?

17

COUNGI LMEMBER MATEO:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Molina?

right now?

23

another area.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Nishiki?

22

24

No.

You just want to stay with homeowners

Which is good, because I want to go to

And we will do so after homeowners,

Mr. Ni shi ki .
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1

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

8
9

Okay, I have nothing.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Carroll, anything else?

Okay,

Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah.

And just finally, Mr. Chair,

I'm sure the department could easily break down from

10

o

11

to a 1,000,000, and then above 1,000,000.

12

we could do various things within there as well.

to 500,000, for 500,000 to 1,000,000, from 500,001
And then

13

And are there, I guess models elsewhere that

14

do similar things that we could somehow look at and

15

get some sort of feedback on, if it's possible?

16

don't know if it's there.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I

In response to your question, Mr.

18

Kane, I believe what would be appropriate is that I

19

have asked staff to beef up their knowledge in this

20

area, as well as we may need to receive some very

21

pertinent comments from the department of

22

Corporation Counsel on our ability to consider such

23

alternatives.

24
25

So first we'll ask Ms. Koller for her
comments, please.

Tamara?
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MS. KOLLER:

Thank you, Mr. Chai r.

Corp orati on Coun sel Moto at lunch , and he had some
conc erns abou t the sepa ratin g out two tiers at this
pOin t in time, becau se we -- it's like a sepa rate, a
new clas sific ation with in the homeowners. Or one of
the othe r areas that you were looki ng at was ago

7

8

Staf f did meet with

As for chan ging the exem ption , that didn 't
seem to be a probl em.

9

I'm not sure abou t doing a cap.

That 's

10

some thing I think we need to have our Depu ty

11

Corp orati on Coun sel, Firs t Depu ty speak to.

12
13

14
15

16
17
18

19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Befo re I ask Corp orati on Coun sel for

thei r comments, members, I would just like you to
know that as we went throu gh some of the earl ier
revie ws of sugg estio ns regar ding the real prop erty
tax syste m, you are aware that with in a year ther e's
only certa in thing s that we can do to apply to that
same year.
Some of the thing s that we have discu ssed and
some of the thing s we are talki ng abou t this

21

after noon , if we do want to cons ider impl emen tatio n,

22

it would be for the next budg et cycle .

23

share that comment with you.

24
25

So I just

Corp orati on Coun sel, any comments that you' re
able to prov ide this Comm ittee this after noon ?
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MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Basically it

does come down to a timing issue.
There's not a problem of Council creating

3

4

additional classifications such as timeshare or

5

Homeowner-1, Homeowner-2, something like that, but

6

because the notices have already gone out to the

7

homeowners, and on the notice, the assessment

8

notices, it does list what classification the

9

homeowner's property falls within, and the fact that

10

the homeowner can appeal that classification with

11

the Board of Review.

12

deadline has passed already for appeals to be filed

13

with the Board.

14

And that time period, the time

Because of those concerns, you know, our

15

office is advising Council that if Council does wish

16

to change a classification at this time, it wouldn't

17

take effect until the following year.

18
19
20
21
22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you for that, Corporation

Counsel.
Members, any questions for Corporation
Counsel with the comments just provided?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah.

Mr. Kane?

Ms. Fujita-Villarosa, could

23

you be more specific as far as next year's --

24

meaning July 1st, 2005?

25

So again, if you could just be clear on when
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1

it would take effect, if we did consider a new

2

classification or subcategory.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

5

Corporation Counsel?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

10
11

12
13

That would be, it would take

effect July 1st, 2005.

6

8

Yes.

Okay, thank you.

Any other questions for Corporation

Counsel?

Mr. Pontanilla?

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

I'm sorry, this is not for

Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, anyone else, questions for

Corporation Counsel?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

Yes, thank you.

So if I understand you correctly, if we

14

15

decide at this point in time, because we posted a

16

homeowner classification, that even if we put that

17

in now, the notices, it would have to be with the

18

next notice that's sent out, not the one that

19

already went out.

20

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

Is that correct?
That's correct.
Okay.

So actually the taxes

collected would be in July.
When are the tax bills due?

23

24

of 2005.

25

I mean,

August?

August

That's what you mean by Fiscal Year '05?
next year, '05.

Because it would be
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1

actually revenues to be realized for Fiscal Year

2

'06.

3

?:

Correct.

4

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right.
Okay, thank you.

What we wi 11 do is maybe work wi th the

7

department members and we'll layout a year, and

8

then put deadlines when certain things are required,

9

when the assessments go out, your appeal period,

10

circuit breaker requests.

11

you to have a clear picture as it relates to the

12

fiscal year.
Mr. Kane?

13

14
15

And we'll map it out for

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No, I'll yield to Member

Johnson (inaudible) --

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Johnson?

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I had a questi on in regard to,

18

let's say that we were to up the hotel rate under

19

you know, just the rate itself, and you up that.

20

And then you give people the opportunity to file for

21

some kind of a credit that we would be able to, you

22

know, if they're operating a hotel, that they file

23

for a credit.

24

discount or whatever, if you operate a hotel.

25

that if you're not operating a hotel, but you're

You know, in other words, like a
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1

operating a timeshare, you don't qualify for the

2

credit.
Can you do that?

3

Because legislatively, you

4

know, and you're not changing anything in the

5

definition, it's just that you're establishing,

6

okay, we're going to give you guys some kind of an

7

exemption if you're operating a hotel.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel?

9

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

I think there might still be a

10

problem, because the time to appeal has passed, so

11

if a property owner was denied the rebate based

12

on -- well, see, because the classification right

13

now, that currently exists, is Hotel/Resort.

14

?:

15

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

16
17

They're lumped together.
Right?

And the vacation rentals

are included within that.
So you're saying if you were to somehow give

18

a rebate to, say vacation rentals based on some

19

definition, what if somebody applied for that rebate

20

and didn't get it?

21

period had already passed.

22

appeal that decision to the Board.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

What would be -- their appeal
They wouldn't be able to

And I understand, but, I mean,

24

there's not that -- you know, what can you appeal?

25

Either you're operating as a timeshare or you're
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1

operating as a hotel.

2

difficult can that be?

3

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Yeah.

You know what I mean, how

People appeal.

They don't

4

agree with -- people appeal classifications.

They

5

don't agree that they belong in a particular class.

6

It's not just the assessments.

7

exemptions.

People appeal

Things that may appear to be clearly

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Cut and dried.
-- black and white, yeah.

It's

10

just that they should -- they need an opportunity to

11

file the appeal.

12

COUNCI LMEMBER JOHNSON:

lsi t t rue that the on 1y time

13

that -- you know, let's say if you created an

14

exemption or separate section in an ordinance that

15

stated that people that fall into this category, you

16

know, have an additional time.

17

I mean, if you pass an ordinance, basically,

18

because if this is the first year that you're doing

19

it and you say, well, okay, if you don't agree with

20

this, you have an additional period in which you

21

can.

22

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

The appeal periods for appealing

23

your taxes is set by State law, the dates, the

24

deadlines, I'm sorry.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, but this WOUldn't be
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1

appealing the taxes.

2

something that we would be giving, like a discount.

3

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Uh-huh.
So it's not really your tax bill

5

that you're appealing.

6

actual incentive.

7

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

10

This would be appealing

It's the granting of the

Uh-huh.
So you're not -- you know, that's

why I'm couching it the way that I am.
MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Yeah, I guess I'm having a hard

11

time distinguishing it from tax money.

12

tax money that's being rebated.

13

rebated.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

It's still

I mean, yeah,

Well, yeah, but generally the

15

purpose of the appeal is because you dispute what

16

your valuation is or you dispute what you're getting

17

charged.

18

That, you know, fine.

But there's a lot of people, like let's say

19

that we change the rate in a category right now and

20

the people don't like that.

21

their valuation, which is the basis for the appeal.

22

Therefore wouldn't everybody then, once they got

23

their tax bill, have a secondary period?

Well, they already got

~

24

25

If I'm using your, you know, analysis, then
just because you didn't agree with your tax rate.
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1

Not the bill that you got, or not the valuation.

2

What they appeal is the valuation, which will

3

ultimately decide what the, you know, the rate

4

multiplied times the number of thousands of values

5

that they have.
So if you could try and, you know, look at

6

7

that from that perspective and view it differently,

8

because I don't see it the same way.

9

different thing that you're talking about.

It's a

What they have the right to appeal is the

10
1 'I

actual amount of their assessment.

12

appeal the rate, because they don't know what the

13

rate is, because we haven't set it yet.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

21

They can't

She's right.
Okay?

Corp. Counsel?
Our office can look into it.
Thank you.

Thank you.

Corporation Counsel?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah.

Any other questions for
Mr. Kane?
And just for clarification

22

then, because although we've posted, Mr. Chair, or

23

intend to post, I think, by tomorrow ten

24

classifications, is that correct?

25

announced to us yesterday, that it's going to show

Is that what was
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1

that we're preparing to post for ten, including the

2

nine we have, a tenth one, which would be the

3

timeshare?

4

If I can get clarification on that.

5

going to go lead right into what Corp Counsel is

6

talking about, Chair, so I'm just trying to get a

7

clarification.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MS. KOLLER:

And it's

Okay, Ms. Koller?
The posting for the tenth classification was

10

already done when we did the notice for the real

11

property tax hearing.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

MS. KOLLER:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Oh, okay.

We added that classification.
Okay, thank you.

And

So based on that,

15

and based on the comments from Corporation Counsel,

16

so even if we do provide for a tenth classification

17

and incorporate a rate for that classification, we

18

wouldn't realize any additional revenue from that

19

until next year?

20

I'm trying to

in other words, if our

21

intent or our intent going into this session was to

22

create a tenth classification, increase or adjust a

23

rate for that tenth classification and realize

24

revenue from it, then it seems like from what you're

25

just saying, we're not able to do that, because
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1

notices about it have already gone out.

2

discussion, really, on a tenth classification is not

3

going to impact the '05 budget then.

4

correct?

5
6

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So our

Does that seem

That's your Chair's understanding of the

situation, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So this discussion about,

8

although we still could have the discussion about

9

this tenth classification, it would not be for the

10

realization of revenue in '05, but when the Chair -I mean, when the Administration comes to us

11

12

with the '06, but in the Mayor"s proposal, then they

13

would be incorporating in a tenth classification

14

with the projected revenue, and that would give us

15

our total RPT, or real property tax revenue.
Is that correct?

16

Is that how we got to look

17

at it?

Because I think going in, we weren't

18

anticipating that.

19

hey, we can get some extra revenue.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

23

I think we were anticipating,

Right.
But from what I'm hearing, that's not

the case, and I'm just asking for clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

One of the things I would ask the members

24

to try and recall when we did talk about real

25

property tax reform prior to this budget process, I
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1

believe the Director and the Administrator was very

2

candid regarding some of the concerns or problems

3

that they may entail as it regards to

4

implementation, and at what point the effectiveness

5

of the changes Council enacts could be accomplished

6

by the department.

7

I believe they mentioned that the process

8

really, in a sense, does not stop.

9

but then you go right back and they keep doing it

10

It ends a year,

for the next period.
So at this time then, let me ask the

11
12

department regarding the implementation concerns

13

they may have regarding this particular

14

consideration for, to provide relief to other

15

classes through an implementation of a new class

16

such as timeshare.

17

MR. REGAN:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Director?

Are you asking us for what we project
What do you foresee as possible

19

implementation concerns from your point of view to

20

fulfill the policy the Council wants to consider?

21

Is it things that you wish to remind us to be aware

22

of as we develop our revised policy regarding

23

categories?

24
25

MR. REGAN:

I guess the biggest concern that we have,

Mr. Chair, is that we would have to have the
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1

software developer come in and reprogram to allow

2

for that, so we're looking at time frame issues.

3

And it shouldn't be too difficult to do, but again,

4

we'd have to look and see for the availability of

5

that particular programmer to come in and make those

6

changes.

7

than anything else for us.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

But it's mostly a programming issue more

Okay, and I appreciate that comment.
Now, whether we consider multiple categories

9

10

for homeowners, or let's say we look at a new

11

classification for timeshare, short-term rentals,

12

for us to have an impact, let's say for the next

13

budget, 2006 Fiscal Year, what would you provide

14

comment to us today when Council must complete its

15

ena~ling

16

January of next year?

17

MR. REGAN:

legislation?

Yeah, okay.

December of this year?

I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.

I'm just

18

getting information from the administrator as you

19

were mentioning that.

20

But essentially we would have to try to get

21

it completed prior to the assessment notices going

22

out to the taxpayers.

23

Counsel had mentioned.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. REGAN:

I think that's what Corp

Okay.

So prior to the March 15th deadline of
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1

submitting that, but then even before that, because

2

we have to send that information to the printer, and

3

then we'd also need lead time to be able to do the

4

programming.

5

So maybe by December or late January, if we

6

could have that, if it could be completed by then,

7

that would give, you know, a couple of months to

8

have that completed.
I can't foresee the programming taking more

9
10

than, you know, a month's work.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MR. REGAN:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I just --

So let's say --

I would hope not, let's just put it that way.
As an estimate, ballpark at this time,

14

working date, let's say by January 15th of the

15

following, next year?

16

MR. REGAN:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

If we had to complete it.

Yeah.
Passed, you know, the ordinance has been

18

adopted, pass second reading, that you would have

19

sufficient time to incorporate it in the next budget

20

cycle?

21

MR. REGAN:

Yeah.

Lance is saying the earlier, the

22

earlier, the better, so that we can anticipate any

23

problems.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. REGAN:

Understood.

But I think we could work with January 15th,
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but, you know, obviously -CHAIR HOKAMA:

I understand; the sooner, the better.
Okay.

3

Are you able to tell us at this time

4

if the department has information on what the

5

current total net tax

6

hard day today, members.

excuse me.

I'm havi ng a

What is the total net taxable value of

7

8

timeshare properties in our Hotel/Resort category

9

currently, please?

10

MR. REGAN:

Sure.

We have about 1,516 timeshares, 1,516

11

timeshare units in our system right now, and the

12

value of that is 415,706,800, so pretty substantial

13

amount of value there.

14
15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

MR. REGAN:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. REGAN:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

One more time, please, Mr. Director.

1,516 units.

16

20

Okay.

Correct.
At a val ue of --

4,1,5,7,0,6,8,0,0.
That's a very decent number there,

Mr. Director, I would agree with you.
Members, I'll open it up.

Any questions

22

regarding the questions or areas the Chair has

23

explored?

24
25

Mr. Nishiki?

VICE -CHAIR NISH I KI:
Counsel.

I wanted to talk to Corporat ion

I know you let her go, but I --
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

5

No, no, no, no, no.
-- didn't get my chance.

Not a problem.

Not a problem.

Ms. Fujita-Villarosa, if you would come forward?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

While she's trying to seat herself, I

6

still don't understand, whether it be Mr. Moto or

7

whomever from the Corporation Counsel, because I was

8

trying to look at what Jo Anne was saying and

9

figuring if what they're saying really fits the shoe

10

that we want to move this year.
And I'm still not sold with the legal opinion

11

12

that we cannot act on any variable for this year.

13

Why?

14

rate that is not set

When we post a legal notice, don't we post a

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

A range.

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

A range?

So I cannot accept the fact

17

that this eliminates any ability for the Council to

18

increase or move the rate.
And the reason why I say this is because if

19

20

someone were to challenge it, is really there any

21

time from the time they receive their bill to the

22

time that they challenge that law requires it to

23

occur?

Is it upon receipt of a tax bill?

24

I still am not buying their legal opinion, is

25

what I'm saying, Mr. Chairman, because we list their

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

61

BF 4/22/04

1

range.

And obviously, if this does not give us an

2

opportunity to change it, we dropped it.

3

we dropped it.

4

some of it we raised, too, last year.

5

doesn't make sense.

Last year

Well, we did something with it.

Or

So this

That's what we did last year.

6

What's the difference, is my question.

7

they should have told us last year that we couldn't

8

do it, if I am still understanding what we did last

9

year, Mr. Chair.

10

11

Then

So how can they now tell us we're

doing anything different?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I will let Corporation Counsel give

12

comment.

13

currently do not exist and that we are at this point

14

willing to consider, that she has provided comment

15

on.

16

department.

17

I believe she's talking about areas that

But I will allow her to speak for the

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Then I want to know what we posted

18

this year, and then tell me specifically what we can

19

or cannot do.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

22
23

Corporation Counsel?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I apologize

if I wasn't clear.
The issue that we were talking about was

24

adding a new classification.

25

year, or we didn't add a new classification last

We didn't discuss last
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year.

Council is free to determine rates as are

2

posted within the range.
This isn't an issue about the sunshine law

3

4

and Council's agenda.

5

notice of assessment that went out to the

6

homeowners.

7

list the property's assessed value, but it

8

identifies the classification that the property

9

falls in, and it also identifies the exemption, if

10

This is an issue about the

And on that notice, not only does it

any, that the property owner qualifies for.

11

So our office, while we advise that 35council

12

may add additional classifications, it's too late to

13

do it for this coming, for the Fiscal Year 'OS,

14

because, first of all, the notices have already gone

15

out, and second of all, the appeal period has

16

already passed for people to appeal their tax

17

matters to the Board.

18
19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay, so you're saying that what we

did here doesn't hold water?

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel?

21

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

No, I believe that initially

22

Council was intending to add another classification.

23

The advice from Corp Counsel came after the notice

24

was already done.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So what are you telling us?
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1

do it, despite that we posted this and included

2

timeshare?

3

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Right, it's not an issue about the

4

Counci 1 's agenda.

5

issue having to do with notice to the taxpayers and

6

the appeals, appeal deadlines.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

It's an issue, it's a separate

Okay.

What does the, what does the

8

notice say to the taxpayer that you have a problem

9

with and then what we're doing?

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel?

11

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Well, I don't have a problem with

12

the notice of assessments that go out.

I'm just, I

13

was just letting Council know what information is on

14

the notice.
And one of the pieces of information on the

15

16

notice is the classification.

So if you're a, if

17

you qualify for homeowner's exemption, then your

18

classification will be homeowners.

19

classification can be appealed to the Board of

20

Review.

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And the

And so, and so you're saying because

22

we don't have timeshare in a bill that has been sent

23

out to a timeshare that that's, that bill is, what?

24

That this is illegal and the bill is legal?

25

what you're saying?
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1

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

5
6

7
8

9
10
11

12
13

14

15
16
17

You mean the notic e?
Yeah.

You' re talki ng abou t

I mean, I'm sorry .
Your whol e argum ent is the fact that

what is writt en on that bill perha ps in which that
is the legal document that they use to chall enge
anyth ing.

That 's what you' re sayin g to us.

So desp ite that, we may add on anoth er
clas sific ation , and we follo w this law here.

You' re

sayin g that becau se of what was sent out to the
perso n with a time share unit and now he's clas sifie d
unde r hotel that that bill, plus the inab ility of
him, of the time to chall enge , now they don' t have
it for what ever reaso n -- and I don' t know if you'v e
reall y thoug ht lega lly throu gh this proc ess -- makes
our actio n today not valid .
This is what you' re sayin g.

Okay?

If I

18

unde rstan d it.

19

So now I'm going to ask you the ques tion of
that docum ent that you say is the tax bill, becau se

20
21
22

23
24
25

it lacks a categ ory time share on it, and if we were
to initi ate throu gh this legal notic e a time share
rate, that that perso n, number one, has not had the
abil ity ·to chall enge what is on his bill and what he
is being charg ed with a new J calle d time share .
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That's the illegality?

2

?:

(Inaudible).

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Corp Counsel?
What went out to the homeowners was

5

the notice of property assessment, not the bill.

6

don't believe the bills have gone out yet.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

10

11

preliminary.

I

The actual bill has not gone out.
No.
Right.

Okay.

This is just

So what's wrong?

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

So when the property owner receives

12

the notice of property assessment, on the notice it

13

provides an opportunity for the taxpayer to appeal

14

their assessment, their assessed value, their

15

classification that the property was classified

16

under, and any exemptions.

17

So if Council were to add a new

18

classification now, the homeowners would not have

19

any notice of that, and their ability to appeal is

20

over, the deadline has passed.

21

reason they feel that they should be classified as

22

Hotel/Resort, say, for instance, instead of vacation

23

time rental, then they have no recourse.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

So if for some

For thi s year.
For this year, right.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

What if we were to extend the time

for them to appeal?

3

0
FUJITA-VILLAROSA:
M0.

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

The deadline is set by State law.
See, if that is why we cannot do

5

timeshare, and yet we can increase the rate,

6

Mr. Chairman, or decrease it.

7

that identification of it being called a timeshare

8

nullifies the abilities for that person to challenge

9

it.

Just the fact that

I still don't understand Corporation Counsel.
In other words, if we want to protect

10
11

ourselves -- I guess I'm not accepting it yet.

12

we want to protect ourselves in the future, then

13

we've got to put all the different things that Riki

14

has asked that we get a timetable so that we can

15

figure this out correctly.
Is that what you're saying?

16
17

18

And there's case

law to back that up?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Nishiki, I don't think -- Corporation

19

Counsel is just providing advice on how we can

20

consider doing or implementing our intentions.

21
22
23

If

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Well, yeah, I see it's been lost a

whole 'nother year, is what I'm saying.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I think your frustration is that you

24

wish to have these options considered for the

25

current '05 consideration.

And from what we are
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1

hearing, creation of new categories or subcategories

2

at this point, from what we have been listening to

3

Corporation Counsel's advice, is that that is not a

4

viable option for the '05 Budget--

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, and I guess the reason why I

6

don't buy it is because in that preliminary

7

statement that we're sending to the taxpayers,

8

they're saying that because we haven't initiated

9

that PITT category, whatever, that that makes it

10
11
12

illegal.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I'm saying that
They're not saying it's illegal,

Mr. Nishiki.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

What are they saying?

They're just sayi ng it cannot be

implemented --

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

This year.

- - for thi s budget
Right.

-- cycle.
Right.

That's all.
Yeah, and I'm saying that because

23

that bill is not a true indication of what the final

24

act is of this Council.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It is not a bi 11, Mr. Ni shi ki, that they
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1

receive.

2

classification information.

3.

They receive an assessment notice and

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Right, okay.

Whatever you call it,

4

okay.

Because of that, which is an assessment and a

5

classification.

6

have, that we take as a Council.

7

itself --

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

That's not the final action that we
Even that bill

That is correct.
-- is not a true indication.

10

the same time, I guess they have a chance to

11

challenge it.
Anyway, I still, you know I mean --

12

13

And at

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would say I take responsibility for the

14

confusion that this Committee may have, since I

15

authorized the notice for public hearing to include

16

an additional new category for consideration

17

because, for one, it was the Chair's intention

18

through this public hearing opportunity --

19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah.

-- to receive comment whether or not there

21

was sufficient support to move that idea forward.

22

And if we believe it is viable and should be moved

23

forward, we will do so.

24
25

All we are hearing from Corporation Counsel
is that please -- at this point, it needs to be
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planned for the 2006 budget cycle.

2

hearing from them.
I think when we went

3

4
5

That's all I'm

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Are we bound by State law on when we

send out these notices?

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel?

7

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

well, the

Yeah, both, both

8

deadline for appeals is set by State law, and the

9

date for the notices are to go out are the same

10

11
12

thing, in State law.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And both of them are, give a certain

date and time.

13

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

Uh-huh.
Okay, I know, I --

Okay, thank you, Mr. Nishiki.

Anything

else, members?

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

20

So both County and State law.

Yeah, I got a question.

Mr. Nishiki?
To the tax department.

You know on the homeowner?

I think that the

21

Committee was concerned about certain people not

22

being able, or are not telling the truth about

23

exemptions.

24

really not a homeowner taking an exemption, they

25

would fall under -- if they were a homeowner and

And if they were not in -- they were
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1

telling the truth, they would fall under "9" in the

2

homeowner category.

3

homeowner, and then they would fall under improved

4

residential, right?

However, if they were not a

That's the either or.

5

So have we tightened up that area that you

6

had told us you were going to try to achieve -- I

7

don't know if you were going to try to achieve it in

8

the last, this current tax period -- by asking for

9

certain types of documents.

Have you done that?

10

And has there been, have you noticed a difference in

11

more people moving into improved residential because

12

of that?
Well, I guess I want to know if you guys have

13

14

initiated anything.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. REGAN:

17

Mr. Director?

Thank you, Chair.
You know, the department has been -- this may

18

not be what the member is wanting to hear, but the

19

department has been extremely busy with the condo

20

reclassification project as well as the mapping

21

project, and getting everything into the system for

22

this fiscal year.

23

We have not specifically spent a lot of time

24

on the homeowner exemption in terms of what needs to

25

be filed.

We do plan on doing that.
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haven't done that yet.

2

In terms of the homeowner classification, it

3

can go into either improved residential or apartment

4

or anyone of the categories, depending on where it

5

would revert to without the exemption.

6

So the department is aware that there may be

7

some loopholes with the homeowner exemption, and we

8

will be looking at that.

9

really focused right, we had been really focused on

10

this condo reclassification as well as the mapping,

11

where we felt that we would get the most increase in

12

our revenues for the County, more so than this

13

particular, this particular area.

It's just we've been

So we'll be focusing on those other areas

14

15

next, since we've got these two projects pretty much

16

out of the way and under control.

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And finally, Mr. Chairman, just

18

because I don't know if your staff has even a hint

19

or an idea on when we really got to start looking at

20

this in anticipation for the 2006 time when it kicks

21

in.

22

Are you still going to discuss this now in

23

lieu of this little rain on the parade that I think

24

all of us had anticipated in getting more revenues?

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I wouldn't call it a rain on the parade,
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Mr. Nishiki.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I would say that these are the things that

4

will continually help this Committee provide a basis

5

of solid recommendation for Council to consider

6

regarding changes in the policy.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No, my question is--

I don't want to

8

go into an area that I know we're not going to be

9

able to do in this tax time, but are you wanting to

10

really have a thorough discussion in this time now

11

we have?

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Or I don't know, I guess -Personally, I would say that upon hearing

13

advice from Corporation Counsel, I'm willing to work

14

on this after we complete this budget and propose

15

legislation, enabling legislation for the Committee

16

to consider to be able to make an adjustment in the

17

'06 consideration.

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Well, what I think may be important

19

is the fact that at least when someone gets their

20

taxes this year, they will see that this Council is

21

really concerned, as you stated earlier, about some

22

of the valuations that have gone up.

23

therefore, you know, that's what we really want to

24

do now --

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And so

And that's why, Mr. Nishiki, if you --
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1

I'd just again share, as a reminder to all

2

the members, the questions that the Chair has posed

3

this afternoon for comment by the Director has been

4

specifically for the homeowners residential

5

classification, where we have had recently the peaks

6

of strong spikes in valuation.

7

have seen that the Chair has focused on that area by

8

the detail of the question, specifically to provide

9

relief in that specific areas.

10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And therefore you

Yeah.

We're trying not to do a shotgun approach.

12

I think what we're trying to do is really look and

13

focus on what we can do in this cycle, and that is

14

why I've talked about the rate and we have asked the

15

questions regarding exemptions.

16

this cycle, and that, we can do and make a positive

17

impact to those areas that we feel to provide --

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

That, we can do in

Yeah.

-- a degree of relief.
And I just, for myself, I thought

21

that was going to be easy to give people that own

22

their homes a big relief, because we were going to

23

offset it with the timeshare.

24
25

But now that's gone out of the window, so now
we've got a bigger challenge as far as the revenue
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1

picture.

And even Charmaine's 500,000 plus, and I

2

was looking at unimproved residential 500,000 plus

3

again, you know, because of the ones that I can't

4

even smell, I can't get too close because they're

5

gated.
But anyway, that's where I thought we were

6
7

going to get the additional revenues, to be honest

8

with you.

9
10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I was quite enthusiastic.
Me personally, I was looking at cutting,

myself, Mr. Nishiki.

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

14

Mr. Chair?

Mr. Pontanilla?
I got a question for the

Director in regards to valuation.
As interest rates go up for homeowners, do we

15

16

foresee any valuation going down?

17

how do we handle that, going into the next fiscal

18

year?

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MR. REGAN:

21
22

And if it does,

Mr. Regan?

Thank you, Chair.

I'm just going to

generalize my comments on that, if I may.
I think, you know, part of what's driving the

23

large increase in sales that we're seeing in our

24

community is the fact that people can borrow more

25

because the interest rates are low.

As the interest
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1

rates start to climb, people will be able to afford

2

less and less, just simply because of what the

3

interest does.

4

So do I see it having an effect on the

5

values?

Perhaps.

I mean, you may see that now the

6

values will have to adjust and start to come down as

7

people are not able to sell their homes now for, you

8

know, 6 or 700,000.

9

500.

Maybe they can only get 4 or

I don't know what that number will be as the

10
11

interest rates adjust.

But that will play into our

12

valuations, because we do it on a neighborhood

13

basis.

14

neighborhood, and then we come out with the increase

15

in the values.

We look at similar sales in the

So if the values are not increasing as much

16
17

because the sales are now less in terms of dollar

18

values, then obviously that increase is going to be

19

less.

20

depends.

21

Could even go the other way.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

I mean, it just

So some of the projections that

22

we're doing today might not be realistic come next

23

year.

24

MR. REGAN:

Oh, I -- if I may?

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Regan.
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MR. REGAN:

I can't foresee the future.

2

don't have --

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

4

MR. REGAN:

Unfortunately, I

Yeah, I -- .

But in terms of, you know, what we're looking

5

at, generally speaking, and if you look at trends,

6

the County of Maui has had year over year an

7

increase in its valuation just through new

8

properties coming on line and everything else.
So I wouldn't anticipate there being a huge

9
10

decrease in terms of the values for next year.

11

wouldn't anticipate any decrease, actually.

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I

Thank you, Chair.

I am going to shift gear a little, members.
Well, let me first ask, because I was going

14
15

to move to another area of revenue, but are there

16

any other additional questions for the department

17

regarding the real property side?
Okay, seeing none, I would like to ask a

18

19

question to the department, please.

20

possible, can you provide us with a range or your

21

estimate of the total gallons of fuel that was the

22

basis for the 2005 calculations regarding fuel tax

23

revenue, please?

24
25

MR. REGAN:

That if

Mr. Chair, I can provide you the information

in terms of how we based our estimates.
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Essentially, I think when, if I --

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. REGAN:

Please.

Yeah.

So for Fiscal Year 2004, I believe we

4

projected about 10.8 million dollars in terms of

5

revenue generated from the increase in the fuel tax.

6

We underestimated that, and I think partly

7

because we were basing it on prior years'

8

information and data.

9

was rebounding from the effects of 9-11, and as we

And as we know, the economy

10

began to see that rebound, there were substantial

11

number of, I guess tourists coming to our county,

12

people were driving more.

13

And actually at this point in time, what

14

we're projecting for this year is about 13.4 million

15

dollars in terms of, in terms of revenue.

16

that's just based on some extrapolation that we did

17

for the last remaining four months of the year.

18

We're waiting for our payment for last month, so.

19

And

We kind of looked at the numbers and

20

estimated that, I think it's about 73.

21

hang on one second as I do this calculation, so if

22

you can just bear with me, Mr. Chair.

Let me just

Yeah.

23

So about, I think 73 -- if it's 18 cents a

24

gallon and we projected 13.273 million dollars in

25

revenue, we're looking at about 73 million gallons

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/22/04

78

1

of fuel that would have to, you know, translate into

2

the revenue, so.

3

fuel here in the County.

4

Pretty substantial consumption of

But a lot of that was due in part to the

5

economy rebounding from 9-11.

6

driving, a lot more people renting cars, a lot more

7

citizens using cars.

8

the road.

9

effects that played into this number, Chair.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So a lot more people

We've got a lot more SUVs on

I don't know, just there's a number of

Yes, thank you for that comment.
Staff, I also asked you to do some research

11
12

on some of the factors that may have caused the

13

growth in the 2005 projections for fuel tax

14

revenues.

15

us what you have found besides what the Director has

16

provided?

17

MS. KOLLER:

Can you tell us what, can you share with

Mr. Chair, that was the same, what the

18

Director discussed about the increase with the

19

rebound of after 9-11.

20

division, and that seems, you know, reasonable, so

21

that the projection that is in there, we believe is

22

a good number.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We talked with the accounts

Okay, I do recall, members, and you've all

24

lived through the same period, at one point we had

25

9-11, we had dengue, we had SARS, we had -- I'm
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1

trying to think what was the fourth impact or factor

2

we had.

3

I remember at one point it just seems like

4

when would it end.

5

on coming after another.

6

it, it did impact our ability and our economy, that

7

has impacted this County's approach and revenue

8

sources for its budget considerations.

11

And it did, we have seen

Members, any questions in this area?

9
10

We just had one factor that kept

If

not -- yes, Mr. Nishiki?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, I'm sorry.

We're going to be

12

getting less than what is anticipated in revenues

13

here also?

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, and thank you for that question,

15

because I had comments regarding the newspaper

16

article this morning.

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

My comments to you yesterday, members, was

19

that the Chair was going to ask the department to

20

reverify that their estimates were as accurate as

21

can be.

22

done in checking with his appropriate division is

23

that this estimate is valid for this Committee to

24

use in its revenue calculations.

25

And this afternoon, what the Director has

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay, thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

And again, you know, we had based it on a

2

lower projection, which was half what would be the

3

impact of the fuel tax increase.

4

Director has verified that the new number should

5

still be considered by this Committee for use in its

6

calculations.
Other questions for the Director in any area

7
8

And indeed, the

of the revenue picture, members?
Well, let me ask the Director this, since it

9
10

was one of the areas I brought up earlier, I think

11

under the third.

12

Mr. Director, do you know if your real

13

property tax division, what type of concern$ it may

14

have if we enact and it needs to implement the high

15

cap alternative?

16

MR. REGAN:

Thank you, Chair.

I think the implementation

17

of that should be relatively simple for us to do.

18

Time frame, again, it's going to depend on

19

programming, having them come in and do a

20

reprogramming for us, and we'd have to check with

21

CLT to find out the availability of their

22

programmers.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

But again, I think it's minor.

Okay, thank you for that comment.
Let me ask Mr. Carroll.

Any questions for

the Director in the area of revenues, whether it be
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1

real property, public service company tax, interfund

2

transfers?

Mr. Kane, questions?

3

4
5

Anything?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

If I may, just a brief comment,

Mr. Chair, on the fuel tax.
Because, I guess of the adjustment, based on

6
7

last year's projection and this year's projection, I

8

would hope that we would be able to be cautious of

9

this year's estimate and not overcalculate the other

10

way, in other words, overproject, just to be

11

careful.

12

little cautious note out there.

Just a cautious, just throwing out a

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

We can never anticipate, although we

15

are dealing with a robust, you know, a lot of

16

economy being robust on the national level as well

17

as here in Hawaii, you know, we should, we should

18

remove the highs and the lows and try to maintain

19

something in the middle and be a little bit more

20

stable in our numbers, so.
Just a consideration, Chair, in your ultimate

21

22

the

proposal.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's my comment.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

With regard to the subject of

2

traffic impact fees, and I know that's in

3

Mr. Nishiki 's committee, I believe, or is it in your

4

committee, Mr. Chair?

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

7

Excuse me, I'm sorry?
Traffi c impact fees.

I thought it

was in Mr. Nishiki 's committee.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I think it's in Planning and Land Use.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah.

If we do at some point in

10

time, Keith, if we implement traffic impact fees,

11

which would produce additional revenues, because of

12

the way the ordinance is structured now, you know,

13

establishing a South Maui and a West Maui fund, do

14

you see us making any ordinance changes in terms

15

of -I know there is the bigger picture of the

16

17

whole county, because I think the analysis was also

18

done, not for just South and West, but for overall

19

in the islands.
What would happen, you know, in terms of

20

21

revenues if we were to implement these traffic

22

impact fees in terms of our projections?

23

that

24
25

Would

If it goes into a special fund, how's that
going to relate to what we're doing?
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1

be earmarked, I guess in my view, it probably would

2

be earmarked for transportation related issues or

3

roadway improvements.

4

So how would that impact some of the stuff

5

that we're doing right now, though, in your

6

estimation?

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. REGAN:

9
10
11

Mr. Director, can you respond?

You know, I'm not sure if that's a question

for Corp

Coun~el,

but I can try to answer the best

that I, to my ability.
My understanding is the fees would have to be

12

set forth in the ordinance, the budget ordinance,

13

prior to it being passed, so.

14

And if you're asking me how would it affect

15

the budget as we see, you know, it really depends on

16

what, where it's going to go.

17

special fund, then it's going to be limited to, you

18

know, those particular uses.

19

the general fund, then it can be used for general

20

County expenses, so.

21

If it's going into a

But if it's going into

I think that's something to consider whenever

22

we're setting up special funds, is that those

23

revenues are no longer going to be available, you

24

know, to the overall operations of the County.

25

going to be set aside for a specific function.
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That's really the only comment that I can

2

give on that.

3

required in terms of changing on the ordinance for

4

those types of traffic impact fees.

5

have not been following that particular piece of

6

legislation or those discussions.

7

understanding is it would have to be set forth in

8

the budget ordinance.

9

I'm not sure what is going to be

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I apologize.

But my

And, you know, perhaps, Mr. Budget

10

Chair, too, that's something that we need to think

11

about now as opposed to later.

12

we delay and defer the implementation of those fees

13

to help offset, you know, when we have rising fuel

14

costs, it would be really good if we could just

15

actually implement those fees or some version of

16

those fees.

17

county-wide, to capture revenues.

18

I

Because the longer

Not just for South and West Maui, but

And I know earlier, Mr. Chair, you weren't

19

able to make a meeting that I was having in the back

20

area, but your staff was able to.

21

question to Mr. Regan, and I'll just ask it again on

22

the floor.

23

And I did pose a

One of the things that we have learned

24

through Public Works is that there are deferral

25

agreements where people agree when they're dOing a
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1

subdivision that they will pay their share of any

2

improvements, like roadway improvements or

3

sidewalks, curbs, gutters, you know, anything in

4

that regard.
And I had asked Mr. Regan how we actually

5

6

track those.

And if it's a debt that's to be paid

7

in the future or if it's potential income that we

8

could have to the County, how would that be shown on

9

our balance sheet, if it's a debt outstanding or a

10

debt to be collected in the future.

Because, in

11

effect, it's like a promissory note of sorts.

12

so --

And

And I don't know, Keith, if you can give me

13

14

the answer right now, because I know that I had

15

asked you earlier, and you were going to have to do

16

a little bit of research on that, but if you care to

17

comment.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. REGAN:

Director?

Yeah, I can make a very brief comment on that.

20

And we did have some discussion prior to my going to

21

lunch, so.

22

research at all, actually, to be quite honest.

23

I didn't have much time to do any, any

We -- I don't know that we currently track it

24

internally within the Department of Finance.

25

matter of fact, I don't think we do.
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1

my personal feeling is that that type of information

2

should be monitored by the department that set that

3

up, basically.

4

Planning, then they should track that to ensure that

5

once those come on line that they are paying the

6

fees that are owed to the County.

So if it was established by

Currently, it's not set up as a receivable, I

7
8

don't think, within our, within our division, so.

9

Because I'm not even sure that we realize what those

10

numbers are at this point in terms of what they

11

would owe.
I'm unfamiliar, again, I haven't done too

12
13

14
15

16

much research on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's basically done through the Department

of Public Works.
MR. REGAN:

Yeah.

So to me, I think it should be the

17

responsibility of that particular department to

18

monitor, you know, those developments.

19

when they do come on line, to ensure that they're

20

paying that.

21

And then

And if they need assistance with that once it

22

does come on line, they can refer it to our

23

department, and then we can follow up with a bill of

24

some sort.

25

I don't know, I'm just thinking out loud
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here.

2

turn it into a receivable once we knew how much it

3

was, and then collect on that through our Treasury.

4

We would be more than happy to, you know, to

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And I appreciate that, Keith,

5

because I think that that's one of the things,

6

Mr. Chair, that I would really like to see

7

implemented, that we have a tracking mechanism for

8

all these deferral agreements.
From my understanding, the deferral

9
10

agreements are basically running with the land.

11

Most of the research that we've done based on what

12

Mr. Agaran has provided -- and he provided actually,

13

I guess, about a year ago, but I don't know what the

14

status is on, you know, his follow-up in terms of

15

the Lower Road project.

16

whole thing up.

That's what brought this

But they have a number of deferral

17
18

agreements.

We've been able to do some preliminary

19

research and find out that there are deed

20

requirements.

21

the new landowner, whoever that might be.

Actually, the obligation transfers to

And it's basically, like you say, well, I

22

23

don't want to pay now, because the improvement's not

24

done.

25

might be at this point in time, the improvement's

You know, even though I know what my share
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1

not made, so I'm just going to defer that obligation

2

to some point in the future.

3

And I guess my question would also be,

4

because these agreements exist throughout our county

5

and because they're legal requirements, where it's a

6

contractual agreement between whoever the landowner

7

is now and the County, why aren't we collecting on

8

that where improvements have already been made?
I don't see how somebody could get out of the

9
10

legal obligation.

And if they've received an

11

improvement in front of their property which

12

actually adds to the appreciated value of their

13

property, I think they should, they should be

14

paying.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I think, Mr. Molina, that would be

16

something under your committee to work on, and then

17

what is appropriate to return to this Committee.

18

And while I think it is a valid concern that

19

we should all be aware of, Ms. Johnson, I don't see

20

it being impacting on the '05 budget at this time.

21

But on the bigger scale, I know what you're

22

saying, and I don't have a problem of asking people

23

to pay on what they have agreed to through a

24

document, and that we collect on that.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Well, I'll give you an example of
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1

why I'm bringing this up right now.

2

Road project, we have funding in for this year's

3

budget for phase four of lower Honoapiilani Highway.

4

The County's share, I don't have offhand, but I know

5

it's in the millions of dollars that we've put in,

6

and then there's matching Federal funds.

7

On the Lower

But my whole point is, is that if there were

8

people that right now on that roadway have an

9

obligation, and it appears to me just through the

10

preliminary research that they do have an obligation

11

to pay, the taxpayers now are going to be footing

12

the bill for that.

13

And if we pay for it in advance, is that

14

going to make it really difficult for us to then

15

justify collecting it from the people who will

16

benefit from the improvement.

17

If we can collect that money now, based on

18

the documentation that we have that people owe, then

19

why should the taxpayers be paying again or put in

20

that predicament?

21

So essentially through the cost of what the

22

improvements would be, those homeowners should, just

23

on preliminary calculations, be able to pay the

24

entire cost, and the County would have to pay

25

nothing, and the people who already have deferral
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1

agreements in that area would be sharing that cost

2

based on what their agreement was.

3

So that's just an illustration of why I'm

4

bringing this up.

So I think it really is

5

important, because it does impact, you know, what

6

we're asking taxpayers to subsidize.
You know, personally, I think if you have an

7
8

obligation, you work it out.

You figure out how

9

you're going to pay that, you know, because

10

somebody's getting a benefit or an improvement.

11

they've agreed all these years to defer that payment

12

until the improvement is actually put in, then

13

that's the agreement they make.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

And

I understand.
That's my point.

Thank you.

So obviously it's a problem of enforcement

at this point in time.

18

So maybe, again, Mr. Molina, at the

19

appropriate time as our subject matter chair, you

20

could bring to task the department, and again, see

21

what you can do, and what is appropriate, return to

22

this Committee.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

23

24

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Molina?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Chair.

Just I

2

was, I guess writing something while you were in the

3

middle of running off those numbers on the fuel tax

4

revenue.

5

your estimation?

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MR. REGAN:

Could you go over those numbers again in

Mr. Director, if you would, please?

Sure.

I think what I had mentioned was we

8

calculated 13,273,000 for this Fiscal Year '05

9

projected revenue.

And based on that, all I did was

10

I just, I went on the 18 cents and calculated out

11

about 78 million or 73 million in terms of actual

12

fuel consumption gallons.
But I, you know, unfortunately, it doesn't

13
14

get broken out by types, so I just have a, just one

15

number.

16

categories, too.

17

and diesel oil rates, which is 18 cents a gallon,

18

so.

19
20
21

And we have other rates for different

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So I just based it on the gasoline

Any of the other alt -- you didn't

factor in any of the other alternatives?
MR. REGAN:

No, because we have LPG and methanol and

22

ethanol as well.

23

think four cents, three cents, another four cents,

24

so.

25

But those are smaller amounts, I

I mean, our biggest revenue source is going
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to be from the gas and diesel.

2

what's mostly consumed.

3

maybe some vehicles.

4

know where, where we would be getting at.

5

know they use those as additives into certain fuels.

6

I'm not sure that they use them as actual, just

7

separate -- you know, if I can go somewhere and pump

8

ethanol, I don't know.

9

the answer.

10
11

12
13
14

I mean, that's

LPG are like forklifts,

Methanol and ethanol, I don't

I don't know.

I mean, I

I don't have

So I just based it on the 18 cents a gallon,
is where I came up with my gallon numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

This is post to, post 9-11, yeah,

where you came up with these
MR. REGAN:

Yeah.

So last year, I think in our projection

15

we estimated about 10.8 million for fiscal, or I

16

mean for this current fiscal year, Fiscal Year '04.

17

And that was based on prior years' projections.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

19

MR. REGAN:

Right.

Which were, you know, kind of reduced because

20

of 9-11, and there was a rebound that was occurring.

21

It was slow, but it was steadily increasing, you

22

know.

23

And I think we underestimated that increase,

24

is what happened.

25

about 13 million in revenue this year --

That's why you're going to see
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And your 73 million gallon

2

estimation that based on what occurred before 9-11,

3

gasoline usage has increased in Maui even before

4

9-11, right?

5

MR. REGAN:

I mean, is it a higher

Well, I think if you were to look at it, it

6

probably went something like this.

7

9-11 hit, it probably kind of went a little bit like

8

this, because we had less tourists that were coming

9

at that point in time.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And then when

And the rebound has gone even

higher than prior to 9-11.

12

MR. REGAN:

Yeah, and now it's increasing.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Well, that doesn't make a

14

good case for public transportation, Chairman.

15

mean, you know, people still want to keep using

16

their cars.
Okay, thank you for those figures.

17

18

I

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, we couldn't do it, but if a higher

19

governmental authority would limit the amount of

20

cars that we can have on the road, then you would

21

limit consumption and you would limit revenues, too,

22

the need for more revenue.

23

Mr. Nishiki?

24
25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

So, Keith, the money from gas

taxes will be about approximately 13 million, and
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1

then you've got another 5 million that you're

2

getting in franchise taxes and the gamut.

3

MR. REGAN:

Yeah, correct.

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Help me understand.

5

brief discussion, I guess yesterday, yeah,

6

Mr. Chairman, about Carryover/Savings.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

We had a

Yes.
In your total budget, you break out

your Carryover/Savings, 5.4 from the general fund,

10

3.6 from the highway

11

items we're going to give you -- 1.1 from your solid

12

waste, and approximately 4 million from your water

13

fund, for a total of 16.607.

those are the big ticket

And this is where I guess I'm confused,

14
15

Mr. Chairman, and I need you to help me understand

16

this.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

In that 16.607 and what you were

19

discussing about what you wanted to aim for

20

yesterday, was that just general fund that you were

21

trying to aim for, that --

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, when I talk about Carryover/Savings

23

as it relates to the bond agencies, the Standard and

24

Poors and the Moody's.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm talking specifically about the

2

unreserved general fund Carryover/Savings.

Nothing

3

to do with highway, bikeway, sewers, solid waste,

4

golf, liquor.

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Only general fund savings.
Okay.

And, Keith, I think that

6

perhaps where this administration, from what I

7

understand from Mr. Hokama, is we need to up that

8

general fund Carryover/Savings so that we don't lose

9

our rating.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

MR. REGAN:

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

MR. REGAN:

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Your comments?

Mr. Director?
As a minimal.

Mr. Director?

As in minimal comments?

(Laugh).

No, (1 augh) as a mi ni mal amount.

Sorry.
I mean, Riki would

he was like

17

this, okay?

18

don't know where he wants us to aim, but maybe you

19

can give us an idea on what the Bond Counsel told

20

you also or whomever.

21
22

MR. REGAN:

Thank you.

Okay, I can answer that.

Mr. Chair?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MR. REGAN:

25

I'm trying to get it to where -- I

Please.

You know, we've had many discussions with the

rating agencies over the past year and so many
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months, and we just recently did the refunding of

2

about 23 million dollars in bonds, the County bonds,

3

and we did have some discussion because they did a

4

review of our CAFR, our Comprehensive Annual

5

Financial Report.

6

And one of the things that they noticed was

7

that our general fund, unreserved fund balance were

8

low as pertaining to the recommendations set forth

9

by the Government Finance Officers Association,

10

which is to be somewhere between 5 and 15 percent of

11

general fund operating expenditures, where that

12

number should be.

13

And we estimated that it should be somewhere

14

between 9 and, I don't know, 20 something million

15

dollars.

16

15 percent into dollars, it would be between 9 and

17

like 27 million or something like that.

18

have the numbers in front of me to be exact.

In terms of if we were to translate 5 to

I don't

But one of the things

19

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

MR. REGAN:

9 would be the low?

9 would be the low and then 27, I want to say

22

27, that's the number that I'm seeing in my head

23

right now, as the high for that range.

24
25

But basically in the discussions that we've
had is that, you know, they want to see us have the
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1

flexibility in the event of some sort of unexpected

2

event occurring within the County to be able to

3

protect ourselves.

4

fund balance does, is it allows flexibility within

5

the County to be able to react to certain

6

situations.

And that's what this unreserved

And their recommendation was to get that

7
8

pulled up to that comfortable area of about 9

9

million.

And the Administration has been working

10

diligently to try to get that up.

And I know that

11

in the projected budget it's 5.4.

We need to target

12

more like 9 million, is where we need to be, for

13

this fiscal year.
And that's basically what we've been told,

14
15

so --

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

MR. REGAN:

18

19

At the minimum.

At the minimum, yeah.

And that's why we're

actively trying to reach that goal now.
So, you know, my recommendation is to look at

20

the operating expenditures, and for the upcoming

21

budget take 5 percent, and that's where we should

22

be, you know, in terms of the general fund

23

Carryover/Savings, unreserved fund balance for next

24

fiscal year.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.
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MR. REGAN:

So I think that's where the 9 million was

coming from, if that number was put out yesterday.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
us.

Yeah, that's what our Chairman gave

Thank you.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

Thank you.

months to do this.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Pontanilla?
So we have two and a half
Okay, thank you.

Mr. Regan?

No, I was just going to say, we're working on

10

it.

We feel very comfortable that we're going to

11

reach that goal.

12

don't want you to think that we're, you know, not

13

thinking that we're going to make it.

14

confident that we're going to reach that 9 million

15

dollar goal.,

16

just keep plugging away.

I just want to -- you know, I

I feel very

And my staff feels confident, too, so

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

18

MR. REGAN:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Good luck.

Thank you.
Yeah.

Ms. Tavares?
Is there in this fee schedule a

22

traffic impact fee, somewhere in our S, Appendix S?

23

Did I miss it, or does it not exist?

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Tamara, can you please respond to

Ms. Tavares' question regarding any impact fees in
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1

our rates and fee appendix of the proposed

2

ordinance?

3

MS. KOLLER:

Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you.

4

The code does allow impact fees, I guess in

5

South Maui and West Maui, I believe, but there's a

6

requirement that a traffic, that a traffic study be

7

performed.

8

could be developed.

9

there is no impact fees in the rates and fee

And based on that, then the impact fees

10

schedule.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

And there, as far as I know,

Is that the bill that's in your

committee, Mr. Nishiki?

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Nishiki, if you would, please?

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

In fact, I think many of you remember

15

this discussion we had about impact fee, and the

16

goal that this Committee was working towards was not

17

doing just the South and West Maui, but I think we

18

had directed the Planning Department to work out an

19

impact fee for all of Maui island.
And so that's the direction we're headed for.

20

21

So hopefully that's going to be passed out, so I

22

guess we're waiting for Planning Department to do

23

that.

24

South and West Maui .

25

But I think we directed it not be only on

So yeah, we could be looking at a fee bill.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

7
8

9

Maybe soon, huh?

Maybe soon.
Yeah.
For Fi scal '06.

I don't know what we gave as Mike's

challenge, but we can check.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Nishiki.

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, continuing.

You know,

10

Mr. Regan, your department requested several

11

expansi on posi ti ons for personnel, but offered no

12

way to pay for it.

13

fees and thought of any areas where fees could be

14

increased to cover the costs of what it takes to

15

operate those different programs?

16

Have you looked at all of your

And I guess the reason I ask, as I look at

17

page 21 of the budget ordinance and the fees, rates

18

and fees, and I see under driver's license, for

19

example, some pretty ridiculously low amounts that

20

probably doesn't even cover the paperwork to

21

process.

22

You start with $30 for reinstatement of

23

driver's license, $18 for original and renewal of a

24

six year driver's license, $12 for four years, $6

25

for two year, $3 for one year, $2 for
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1

administration, and oral test, $2.

I mean, these

2

kind of figures are -- I know, you know, I don't

3

need to be a mathematician to figure out that

4

doesn't cover the costs of it.
But is your department or your programs

5
6

looking at all of their operations?

And I know we

7

talked about this last year, and to come up with a

8

number of what it actually cost to provide the

9

services so that these services that are provided to

10

where fees are attached, that those fees help to

11

make that program more or totally self-sufficient or

12

self-sustaining.

I guess it wasn't for this year, but can you

13
14

Is that any part of the charge?

look at it for next year?

15

MR. REGAN:

Yeah.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. REGAN:

Mr. Director?

Thank you.

When we went to our divisions to

18

ask them to review their budgets and submit

19

recommendations, we've also asked them to submit any

20

recommended increases in fees, and there were none

21

that came forward for this.

22

And I take responsibility for that, and we

23

will go ahead and review that information for the

24

next fiscal year, and present to you more realistic

25

numbers in terms of matching the costs to the fees,
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1

if that's the wish of the Council.

2

think it's going to be substantially higher than

3

what you see here.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MR. REGAN:

It may be -- I

Yes, I assume so.

Now, there are some restrictions I believe

6

that we have with these rates in that they're

7

restricted by HRS in terms of the max ceilings that

8

we can go for these, so.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MR. REGAN:

Right.

It may be that our recommendation is to hit

11

the max ceiling on those rates, but this is what it

12

really cost us, so we can show that information to

13

you.

14
15

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.

You know, for example, are

we restricted in the driver's license fees?
MR. REGAN:

I think there's a max set up for the license.

17

I'd have to check on that.

18

check.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'd really have to

Because, you know, when you break

20

that down, everybody, if you look at a six years

21

driver's license at $18, that's $3 a year to

22

maintain a driver's license in the County of Maui.

23

And if that isn't ridiculous, I don't know what is.

24

It costs more than that to process --

25

And I know we went to a longer driver's
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1

license period because of the cost of processing

2

driver's license fees every year.

3

to be every year you had to get a renewal, I think

4

back in the, you know, the olden days.

5

talk about ancient history here.

Because it used

But when I first got a driver's license, I

6
7

think it was for one year at a time.

8

to two.

9

the paperwork.

10
11

12
13
14

I have to

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Then it went

Seems like it was progressive because of

And then it went to four, then it went to

four.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

It was four for a while, and then

it went to six.
You know, I'm looking at this and saying, you

15

know, it's kind of nuts that it's $3 a year to

16

maintain your driver's license, it's pretty low.

17

You know, and when we're looking at asking all of

18

the taxpayers of the County of Maui to support what

19

it takes to run this driver's license bureau, I

20

think we should be looking at some of these areas

21

and try to bring it in proportion.

22

You know, I'm reminded, Mr. Chair, of an

23

e-mail I received, I think probably all of you

24

received it, about the Ocean Recreation Permits and

25

how a member of the public was, or a couple of the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/22/04

104

1

members of the public have been contacting us,

2

telling us the percentage increase those fees are

3

from what was charged.

4

original charge was ridiculous.

But not one of them said the

And that's what you got to look at, not the

5

6

fee increase by percentage.

7

cover and what is it going to help us do.

8

really

9

What does that fee
And I

I get upset when people talk about only

10

percentages, and they don't talk about what that

11

service or what that activity is going to cost the

12

public and its impact.

13

So I can say, I hate it when somebody talks

14

about a percentage increase.

15

to two dollars is what kind of percentage increase?

16

100 percent.

17

You know, one dollar

So if I'm going to propose that these fees

18

for driver's licenses be raised and somebody's going

19

to pick up that it's had an 80 percent increase in

20

driver's license fees, and how could I do that.

21

let's look at, come on, $3 a year for your driver's

22

license?

23

But

Let's get a little more real and a little

24

more realistic about what it costs to operate this

25

department, this program in the County of Maui.
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2

That's what I ask.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you for that.

And I believe we went

3

through some of this discussion last year when the

4

Chair had one of you to consider the reissuance of

5

licenses for repeat offenders under OUI, and that I

6

had wanted things such as a $500 relicensing fee for

7

drivers and 1,000 for the third offense.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Uh-huh.

I mean, if you just look at the paper,

10

there was a name, this person had a Wailuku and

11

Lahaina OUI.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Oh, yes.

And reported in the same week.
The wahine, yes.

I think if that person wants to drive, she

16

needs to be like the insurance companies.

17

price, pay the price.

Pay the

18

And, of course, we were told that we would

19

need to go and discuss with the State Legislature

20

the ability to have the counties then have, exercise

21

greater flexibility in setting those type of

22

considerations.

23

And maybe Mr. Kane will, again, talk to our

24

colleagues and see if that is something we can allow

25

the counties to have a little bit more home rule and

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/22/04

106

1

flexibility, since it is our police department that

2

does enforcement.

3

ensure compliance and shows up at court.

4

costs our people a lot of money to provide that

5

department service.

And it

Ms. Tavares, you have a question?

6

7

It is our people that go in and

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, Chair.

Could I ask if Corp

8

Counsel can answer that question about the driver's

9

license fees have a cap on it, and is it controlled

10

11

by us or the State or something?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel, are you able to

12

respond?

13

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Mr. Chair, the driver's license

14

fees, the fee to apply for a driver's license exam

15

or an instructor's permit or the fee to issue the

16

driver's licenses is set by the County, and the fees

17

go to the general fund.

18
19

20
21

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay, thank you for that

information.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

What is the limitation of, in the area that

the State statute limits us in?
MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Are you aware?

Mr. Chair, the only limitation is

23

just the general limitation with regards to fees,

24

and that it should be a fair representation of the

25

cost.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Then we cannot take into account the

continued violation of laws?
MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

The County can take into account

enforcement costs.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

But not take into consi derati on a

6

continuous and habitual repeat offender of the same

7

law?

8
9

10

11
12

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

be reflected in the criminal penalty portion, not in
the administrative fees.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

15
16

Thank you for the comment.

Any other questions under revenues for the
Director?

Anything, Mr. Carroll?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
a recess?

We've been going two hours.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

RECESS:

3:47 p.m.

21

RECONVENE:

4:02 p.m.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24
25

Mr. Kane?

Mr. Chair, before I go, can I request

17

23

Punishment does

work at times, members,

13

14

I believe that that would need to

Yes, we can have a short recess.
Thank you.

Let us recess till 4:00 p.m. (gavel)

(Gavel)

Let us bring this meeting back to

order, please.
Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I
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1

appreciate you providing us with a few minutes to

2

take care of some other issues.
And this question may seem

3

it was on the

4

carryover issue, Mr. Chair, and then I know the

5

Director of Finance, Mr. Regan, was talking about

6

that 5 percent to 15 percent as the bond guys look

7

at, which equates to between 9 and 27 million

8

dollars.

9

types of requirements --

And I'm trying to understand how those

Let me put it a different way.

10

It seems to

11

me, in my mind, isn't there a contradiction when we

12

look at a budget having to be provided in a balanced

13

form?
And I think it's, what, 932, revenue,

14

15

expenditures, total appropriations (inaudible) shall

16

be equal in amount.

17

budget.

18

Carryover/Savings is considered revenue, and yet

19

what it is, is us not doing something that we

20

projected to do.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So that's asking for a balanced

And yet I guess the way we're doing it is

(Inaudible).

So help me.

And I appreciate hearing

23

that, because I'm just trying to understand how, if

24

there's some contradiction -- I mean, is it a

25

Charter change we've got to deal with to just
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1

clarify?

2

Carryover/Savings.

3

I don't know.

But help me understand this

And you know what?

Probably Member Tavares,

4

Member Nishiki, probably Member Hokama, remember me

5

asking this question six years ago?

6

I still just can't grasp.

7

problems grasping certain things, but, you know, I

8

mean, this is one of them that I'm having a problem

9

with, that this Carryover/Savings notion.

10

And till today,

And some of us have

I mean, I don't know if it's just a statement

11

or if it's some sort of question that you can

12

decipher, Mr. Regan, that you can help me

13

understand.

14

You know, I don't know.

We're trying to achieve 9 million dollars in

15

Carryover/Savings, and so are we being chipmunks?

16

You know, storing our nuts?

17

about it?

18

that's what we're actually doing?

19

Are we being quiet

Are we trying to get around the fact that

I mean, you know, I'm just trying to

20

understand it.

21

help me understand or if Director Regan or a senior

22

member on this body can help me understand.

23

an appropriate question?

24

I can lean back, you know, and kind of move along

25

with the flow here.

And I don't know, Chair, if you can

If it's not, that's okay,
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, I think it is a very valid question

2

that you ask both the Chair and our administrative

3

representatives.

4

I would say in an ideal situation a balanced

5

budget makes a lot of sense.

6

through the complete Charter, you would notice that

7

our forefathers and mothers took into, took into

8

account the realities of a dynamic and changing

9

environment that this county faces.

10

But if you'll go

So therefore, while it asks for a balanced

11

budget, you would notice that it still provides what

12

should happen in case of, one, insufficient funds

13

are realized as revenues, and what the requirements

14

of the Mayor is to the County, and also the

15

opportunities and options that the Council may

16

exercise.

17

You will always notice that in the Charter if

18

a balanced budget was held to the letter, the T, the

19

dot, we wouldn't need what is placed in the Charter,

20

and that is the ability to create emergency

21

accounts, specialized capital improvement accounts,

22

where we can put money away for long periods of

23

times for specific uses and would not lapse, and

24

could only be changed by super majority vote of

25

seven votes of this nine member council, or of a
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nine member council.

2

So I would say that while they have presented

3

us with a framework in that the goal is to provide

4

the Committee with a balanced budget, I believe the

5

Charter is still flexible enough to take in account

6

the need to adjust both a shortfall as well as to

7

take in account the savings portion or what we call

8

the Carryover/Savings.

9

line within the budget document, as far as the

It may not be a specific

10

details are concerned, but I have -- I got to really

11

say this well.
I don't think it's the intention of any

12
13

administration to spend every single dollar they

14

have.

15

agree with the question from Mr. Kane that then what

16

are we not providing or what are we not doing for

17

that savings.

18

One, I don't think it's wise.

Two, I would

But I think we provide enough flexibility to

19

the administration, especially when this county

20

tried to move forward from line item budgeting to

21

program budgeting, and we are now trying to take it

22

to performance budgeting.

23

further opportunity to create savings.

24
25

That flexibility creates

And so it is, what I believe to be critical
is that therefore our job gets that much more
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1

difficult, because we are placing it as we are

2

understanding the request.

3

continually harps on that if the measurements that

4

is being provided to explain the request is not

5

clear, then how are we confident enough that that is

6

a reasonable request.

7

And why your Chairman

We've been asked to provide big sums of money

8

for projects that for some of us have questions,

9

because it's not clear specifically what will be

10

built or what is being proposed, and yet you see

11

large amounts of money.

12

to scrutinize it much better so that it makes sense,

13

what you're going to authorize.

I think we need to continue

But things such as that, if we don't do our

14

15

jobs right, we'll do one of two things.

16

project will come way under budget and create a

17

(inaudible) savings, if we did bond, we would become

18

part of bond, lapsed bond considerations in the

19

future.

20

have 30, 40 percent cost overruns and cost us so

21

much more because we didn't ask the right question

22

that much earlier.

23

Either the

Or we're going to see a project that could

But I would hope that what we are -- here you

24

have asked, Mr. Kane, I think is part of our

25

responsibility to explain to the community, that
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1

that is how I believe most of our people do their

2

own personal family budgets, is it not?

3

their whole budget, they plan their household, but

4

they don't spend every single cent.

5

the rainy day fund, they call it the school fund,

6

they call it the Christmas fund, whatever it be.

They plan

They call it

But even most of us in our own daily personal

7
8

use have a savings account or a special account for

9

that unexpected roof repair, blown toilet,

10

refrigerator on the blink, your water heater just

11

cracked, your nice new car just got totaled by

12

someone else.

You dip into your savings.

So I don't know if that helps Mr. Kane, but I

13
14

just try to give you some understanding as I,

15

through my years and through my experience of

16

watching our forefathers work, that even the

17

Charter, while it asks for the balanced budget, has

18

provided the flexibility of both sides of the

19

spectrum, under-revenues and over-revenues.
I would ask the Director if he has comments

20
21

to share in response to Mr. Kane.

22

appreciate it if he has any.

23

MR. REGAN:

We would

Chair, I think you've pretty much summed up

24

everything that I would want to say about the

25

Carryover/Savings.
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I think most importantly is that it is a,

2

it's a tool that's used by the County in the event

3

of a specific need, an emergency need.

4

it provides for flexibility within the County system

5

in the event of unforeseen circumstances.

6

know, we never know when something is going to

7

happen, and that's one of the things that the rating

8

agencies look at.

9

It allows,

And, you

I put a lot of emphasis on the rating

10

agencies, you know, as I talk about

11

Carryover/Savings, and that's important, but it

12

shouldn't preclude us from, from you from doing what

13

you need to do in terms of setting up your budget or

14

reviewing this budget and making recommendations.

15

It's a guide.

They provide that as a guide,

16

because they look at other jurisdictions and what

17

they need, and that's how they came up with this 5

18

to 15 percent range, to provide for flexibility for

19

counties and cities and jurisdictions here within

20

our operations, so.

21

I know it's confusing, and I know, you know,

22

it's kind of gray or nebulous sometimes.

23

need more detailed information, I would be more than

24

happy to maybe develop some sort of a written

25

explanation, you know, that can be used from time to
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1

time regarding Carryover/Savings, if that's, you

2

know, something that might help the members have a

3

better understanding of what that is in particular.

4

I just want to offer my assistance, you know,

5

as a resource, if the members need any additional

6

information regarding that.

7
8

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Director.

Since Mr. Kane

was quite broad in his -COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair?

Yes.
If I may.

Please.
I appreciate the responses from both

14

you, Mr. Chair, and from the Director.

15

you know, it has helped me somewhat.

16

reading the portions, and I guess because the

17

question was broad, then, you know, I should expect

18

a broad response to it.

19

And it has,
And lam

And I guess I'm just more interested in

20

asking or finding out if these bond agencies would

21

recognize if we, as a body, put X number of dollars

22

that the public can see, the transparency of it,

23

putting it in an account, and this is going to be

24

used for whatever is listed under, Section 9-9 for

25

changes because of, whether it's emergencies or, you
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1

know, serious situations, but we actually decide as

2

a body, put that money there.

3

Would the bond agency recognize that as part

4

of what they would consider a component of

5

Carryover/Savings, because that's a dollar amount

6

that's there for specific purposes?

7

And that way within the functioning of the

8

departments, we don't have to always anticipate

9

something not getting done that was brought to us

10

the term before or the cycle before, telling us

11

these are what we're going to do, this is the money

12

that we need.

13

But every year, because you folks are

14

anticipating Carryover/Savings from 9 million to 27

15

million dollars to have a healthy, you know, County

16

budget, every year we're going to anticipate

17

something not getting done, or a multitude of things

18

not getting done.

19

And wouldn't we be able to reduce that

20

anticipation of things not getting done by actually

21

having the monies that they consider

22

Carryover/Savings and putting it on the side and

23

having it sitting right there so the public knows

24

that's what we agreed as a body, that's what's

25

there?

And then we don't have to deal with some
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1

hefty amounts in the general fund being what we've,

2

you know, we're being used to dealing with.
And I don't know, Mr. Chair, I don't mean to

3
4

engage in some big long discussion about it.

I'm

just -- I guess it's over the six years,
6

Mr. Chairman, I'm just sharing my, I guess my

7

disagreement with how we have to go about

8

functioning with this Carryover/Savings concept, and

9

how it's kind of being held us over us, and how we

10

have to, year after year, anticipate what's not

11

going to get done, and it impacts the public.
And that's my frustration, so I just share

12

13
14
15

16

that.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.
I would say, Mr. Kane, I'm sure many people

have a level of frustration.
One of the difficulties we, as the

17

legislative side, have to deal with is that within

18

the budget all things must be presented as revenue

19

and expenditures.

20

I mean, theoretically, on a sheet you could

21

show the carryover on the side, but, you know, we're

22

required to show things as revenues and balance it

23

out with an equivalent amount of expenditures.

24

how would you show this money sitting on the side

25

that wouldn't be considered revenue on its --
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1

I mean, for Accounting purposes and finance,

2

I don't know how we would show it on our balance

3

sheets without still being required to balance out

4

revenue and expenditures.

5

we look at it as revenue for the following year,

6

right?

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. REGAN:

You know, and that's why

Uh-huh.

Mr. Director?

Thank you, Chair.

You know, there's a number

10

of ways that it's possible to establish this

11

carryover without, you know, having to, I guess

12

forego projects or, you know, try to cut back on

13

expenditures.

14

comments regarding that.

15

And I understand the members'

But one way that you could do it would be to

16

not recognize all of the revenue that you're

17

anticipating.

18

based on the Charter, you have to appropriate what's

19

recognized, your estimated revenues.

20

9-3, number two.

21

That's one possible way.

Because,

That's under

So that's one possible way.

The other way, and I think there was some

22

discussion about maybe a formal policy, is that kind

23

of what you were talking about in regards to maybe

24

establishing a formal policy and saying that, you

25

know, we will put aside a certain X number of
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1

dollars as a percentage of operating expenditures

2

into the operating -- I mean, into the emergency

3

fund to be used as, quote unquote, the flexible

4

portion of our budget, so that we don't have to go

5

back, you know, to looking at how we can cut, you

6

know, throughout the year?

7

The rating agencies want us to develop a

8

formal policy.

9

and white.

They want to see something in black

They'd rather see that.

They feel more

10

comfortable with that.

They made that

11

recommendation to us, you know, to develop a formal

12

policy.

13

has made some, has done some research, has started

14

to develop a policy that we've shown to the

15

administration, you know, and we're just kind of

16

going through the process of getting that more

17

formal.

And, you know, we've, Finance Department

18

But I think we have something available to us

19

now, which is the emergency fund, that's allowed for

20

us to use by Charter, which I think the rating

21

agencies would recognize as that flexibility, as

22

that 5 percent if we were to set it aside in there.

23

I would feel so much more comfortable if that

24

Carryover/Savings was in fact set aside like that.

25

And I think they would feel the same level of
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comfort.

2
3

I don't know if that answers your question or
not.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Oh, okay.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No, and I appreciate the comments,

9

10

Mr. Kane?
No, I want to help Dain.

And you wi 11 have your opportuni ty.

l'1r. Chai r.
You know, it's going to come down to if

11

there's, if there's a proposal that's going to come

12

forward from the Finance Department to create what,

13

what's going to make the bonding agencies more

14

comfortable as far as the development of some

15

policy, whether it's developed by the Finance

16

Department or it's something that we work, that you

17

as our Budget and Finance Chair working with the

18

Finance Director in developing some sort of policy.

19

It just seems like that would be another step

20

towards transparency of the public's money, and

21

provide us with an opportunity to have a more

22

accurate picture of what, through our performance

23

budgeting, which we are working towards, Mr. Chair,

24

with your efforts and this body.

25

I think would help us to know what our
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1

capabilities as a county are and what monies we need

2

to do the functions of the county more accurately.

3

And still recognize this dollar amount on the side

4

that's there for the specific purposes, as were

5

mentioned earlier.

6

And so that's all I have to say about that,

7

Mr. Chair.

And because, you know, this

8

Carryover/Savings issue comes up, and before even

9

getting onto the Council, I remember there were

10

times when the Carryover/Savings, I think, was, you

11

know, high twenties, even into the 30 million dollar

12

range.
I mean, I just, I just shake with that.

13

I

14

just go, wow,

15

you know.

16

you know, and we're continuing on and we're doing

17

stuff.

18

having 30 million dollars without really telling the

19

people we're going to have 30 million dollars.

20

just showed up in a proposal.

21

projecting 37 million dollars in Carryover/Savings.

22

That's the taxpayer dollars that are,

In the meantime we're borrowing money,

And I'm just going, wow, how can we justify

It

Oh, by the way, we're

We're on the opposite end of the spectrum

23

now.

24

there, we're trying to build it up.

25

almost like we're building up some chipmunk nest of

We're dealing with very low, the concern is
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1

nuts that the public may have a difficult time

2

finding.

3

So I'm just trying to see if there's a way,

4

and it's obviously not going to be here, and that's

5

fine.

6

But I hope that there is some initiative, and

7

the Director has stated that there's an initiative

8

moving forward.

9

available to work with the Chairman and the

And I hope that you can be

10

Committee at some point in time where we can be of

11

assistance to you, Mr. Regan, as you've offered your

12

assistance that we can work together, and make that

13

a more comfort level for everybody, the Bond, the

14

County, the transparency component, the factor, in

15

making it just a better system for us to work with

16

and making it a little simpler.

17

Because right now, dealing with trying to

18

find out how we're going to save 9 million dollars

19

by not doing a project or a multitude of projects,

20

it just makes it difficult for me.

21

through this internal struggle in trying to figure

22

out, okay, whose projects not going to get done,

23

what community not going to get what they were told

24

is the initiative or the expectation that's going to

25

get done, so.

Every year I go

Because we have to have some number
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1

that the bond company is saying in order to maintain

2

this level or this low or this high rating, so.
Other than that, I'm done, thank you.

3

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Mr. Nishiki?

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

Dain, it's funny, because I

6

had that problem, too.

And I'm saying, I used to, I

7

questioned it.

8

have the 9 million dollars in the savings, then the

9

taxpayers would save that much money.

I said, you know what?

If we didn't

We could

10

decrease the tax, tax rate by 3.9 million.

11

that simple.

12

It's

But you know what it is, it's all about?

13

It's all about satisfying someone that wants to lend

14

us money because now we want to use our credit card.

15

You know what?

16

borrowing money on a bond, then you shouldn't even

17

worry about it.

18

If this county didn't care about

That's as clear as I see it.

If you were really good in spending your

19

money and you're not going to borrow money, because

20

that's all they're going to charge you, is according

21

to how much you have in that, you can see what money

22

we're going to allow you to borrow.

23

is, pure and simple.

24
25

That's all it

And if we made a decision in our county that
we ain't going to spend no money, and if we got to
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1

increase taxes because we got a big capital project,

2

you know, then you pay for that capital project.

3

But if we didn't have to borrow money or

4

float any bonds, we don't need it.

5

a non-issue.

6

it's only because we want to borrow money.

7

We don't.

And that's as simple as it is.

And I understand it.

It's
But

And that's what it came

8

to, and I just had to accept it.

And as much as you

9

don't like it, I don't like it either.

Because we

10

had 9 million dollars, that we wouldn't have to

11

raise taxes, perhaps.

12

And if this government was efficient, we

13

wouldn't have to worry about it, you know, and just

14

say, hey, okay, dig up, we got one hurricane, or dig

15

up because whatever, we need money, just charge them

16

the money.

17

year after year, used to ask that question, when I

18

was (inaudible).

19

that's what they want, it's only to borrow money,

20

and that's why.

That is really as simple as what I --

But in the end, I just went, oh,

That's what it is.

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Think about it.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Point taken.

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Chair?

Real si mpl e.

That's all it is, it
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about borrowing money.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Johnson?

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

One of the things that I -- and I

4

think I agree with one of the avenues that Keith

5

just pointed out, that we could actually, as a

6

council, make a policy that -- let's say we only

7

want to recognize 98 percent or 97 percent of our

8

real property tax revenue, and that would be a

9

policy.

Only recognize that.

Because we know what

10

our real property tax is going to be, and just say

11

that's all we're going to recognize.

12

to do that.

If we wanted

13

Because then that way, you'd know

14

approximately what you're going to have from the

15

beginning, of how much you would be starting with in

16

this little pot, if you want to, of funds that

17

really haven't been allocated.

18

So that's a possibility.

I don't know if it

19

would be acceptable, but as an interim kind of

20

solution, you could do that.

21

The other point that Mr. Nishiki makes is one

22

that has often puzzled me, and that's that in order

23

for a person to borrow money, they have to prove

24

that they don't need it.

25

of times when you're asked to put up collateral and

And that's really, a lot
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1

you're asked to finance, basically you have to prove

2

to financial institutions that, well, if I really

3

had to liquidate my assets, I really don't need to

4

borrow money from you.
And that's just the way it is.

5

Credit card

6

companies, you know, all these

7

and financial institutions and lending institutions.
But I mean, if we want to do some kind of

8

9

but mostly banks

policy where we recognize only a portion of the

10

revenues or go light on the fuel tax, I think that's

11

something that we could do and we could make a

12

policy statement in that regard, and perhaps at

13

least that would satisfy the bond agencies to know

14

that, yes, we have a policy, and it's an interim

15

policy until we can develop something else.

16

might help at least with our bond rating.

But it

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

17

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

Yeah, thank you.

This

20

Carryover/Savings business has been a pain to

21

understand from the beginning.

22

three years before I could really understand what

23

was going on, and that's before I got here, but.

24

You know, I think I've said before, the way it was

25

explained to me, carryover and savings are two

It took me about
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1

different things.

2

word term.

It's not a one term word or two

God, I can't think.

So the "carryover" part of it is revenues not

3
4

recognized that are realized.

5

much.

So you budget so

And, members, we do this every year.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Every year we played with the

8

budget revenue figures.

In certain administrations,

9

the revenue estimates were very conservative,

10

extremely conservative.

11

years that you were talking about where it was 20

12

something to 30 something million dollars.

13

And I think those were the

The "savings" part of it comes from what is

14

appropriated and not expended.

15

department and you have your appropriations to buy

16

this, that, and the other thing, and pay your people

17

and buy fax machines or paper and whatever, at the

18

end of the year what you don't spend for all of

19

those things and your equipment or things you might

20

have spent less for than was budgeted, that becomes

21

the savings part.

22

So if you're in a

So I don't mind "carryover", big numbers.

23

do mind "savings", big numbers, because we're

24

putting money in those departments to deliver

25

certain programs.

I

So if I see a program that comes
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1

in that's got a huge amount of savings, they didn't

2

spend the money that they were appropriated, we

3

should be questioning them.

4

there this balance --

What happened?

It's not a good thing to me.

5

Why is

And people are

6

beginning -- people say like it's a good thing.

And

7

it shouldn't be a good thing, because it's just what

8

Mr. Kane is talking about.

9

departments money to deliver certain services and

You're giving

10

programs, and we're hopefully budgeting it tight so

11

that we're not wasting or frivolously spending the

12

taxpayers' dollars.
So I do have a problem with savings that are

13

14

excessive.

I think all budgets, you kind of try to

15

build in somewhere for emergency purposes, too, the

16

departments do.

17

10 percent cushion in your expenditure plan so that

18

if an emergency comes up, you have money to pay for

19

stuff.

You like to build in about a 5 to

20

And I like to equate, you know, one story

21

that was told to me, and I'll change it a little

22

bit.

23

savings is, if you're a potato farmer and you're

24

going to sell your potatoes for a dollar a potato.

25

So you plant your plants, and do you know how many

That the difference between carryover and
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potatoes you're going to have?

Not really.

But based on averages, by industry standards

2
3

and the kind of plant you have, you can estimate.

4

You might have three potatoes per plant.

5

every plant you put in the ground, maybe you get

6

three on this one, two on one, four on the other,

7

but you average three.
You have a banner year -- and actually this

8

9

So for

happens to farmers, I think.

You have a banner

10

year, and your average is four potatoes per plant.

11

Okay, the difference between what you thought you

12

were going to have and what you did have, that's

13

your carryover.

14

Okay, then let's say one day you have

15

budgeted for lunch $5, and you're going shopping to

16

buy shoes for $20.

17

to go to, you know, McDonald's instead of the Hyatt.

18

So you're only going to spend $3 for lunch, so that

19

leaves you $2 from that little allotment, and you go

20

to the store, you buy your shoes, and you buy shoes

21

for $15.

22

that day, based on what you allotted yourself, is

23

$7.

24
25

You go to lunch and you decide

So that saves you $5.

So your savings for

That's your savings.
So that's kind of how it was explained to me

way back when, and it stuck in my mind so that I
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1

could figure out what's the difference between the

2

two, and what relationship that has to what

3

budgeting should be here.

4

Because the same, I apply that same principle

5

as far as my own approach to looking at those

6

special funds.

7

in those special funds or carryover, that means

8

something's wrong with the rate.

9

explain why the carryover is so huge, something is

10

That when they have a huge savings

If they cannot

wrong, and we should be reducing the rate.
And that also applies for the tax rate.

11

If

12

we have 50 million dollars a year in carryover, we

13

should be looking at reducing our tax rates.

14

have to do what's planned and what's reasonable.
And I love Mr. Ni shi ki

15

IS

exampl e about the

16

stuff, but it's not that simple.

17

hurricane.

18

money, you just go tax everybody.

19

have a hurricane is not the time to go taxing

20

people.

21

work.

And if you have a

They're suffering.

So you

And he mentioned a

hurrican~,

we need

Well, when you

Some guys are losing

22

So you've got to plan for that, you know.

23

Maybe it's not a rainy day, it's a hurricane day

24

here, but that's where it's got to be part of the

25

budget.
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1

And the sooner we get something, the better,

2

because I know we've been talking about this for

3

years.

4

up so that people know where the money is going, and

5

that their taxes are at a rate that is reasonable to

6

expect to run this county.
Thank you.

7
8

9

We need to set it up, and let's get it set

explanation.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I know it was kind of a long

Thank you.

That comes from a seasoned veteran member.
So again, members, we have taken various

10
11

approaches regarding how to provide requirements for

12

the community as well as satisfying bond or lending

13

agencies, as Mr. Nishiki points out.

14

times when the amount of the need is so great that

15

to just make an adjustment, one, the following year

16

on property taxes may not be the way to do it

17

either.

But there are

18

Can you see what the tax is going to be if we

19

have a 250 million dollar waste water facility bill,

20

what would be the rise to do it just by cash, and

21

not borrow?

22

although it may be required or needed.

That project may never be built,

23

But again, I think the questions that are

24

being brought forward, the comments, I think has

25

been very healthy.
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1

I think you should be concerned, because the

2

Charter is very clear, and I was going to Chapter 9

3

where the estimated revenues, the planned

4

expenditures must balance out.

5

take it from the ideal or the intention, that was a

6

way that those that were members of the original

7

Charter commission --

And I think if you

8

And I can tell you, if you look in the

9

history of this county, there were years the County

10

borrowed no money at all.

11

forty years ago, so.

12

money.

13

Amazing, but it did.

Of course, I'm talking

But the County didn't borrow

It ran on its cash.

Okay?

It ran on cash.

But, you know, those days are -- there

14
15

weren't. sewer systems.

Everybody had cesspools.

16

There was no transit, there was no MEO, there was

17

none of these nonprofits or level of nonprofits that

18

needed government support from the County.

19

whole county was maybe 50,000 people, 35,000 here

20

and the rest on Molokai, Lanai.

Just the

Plantations provided a lot of services for

21

22

their employees within their community areas, like

23

Haliimaile took care of itself, Paia town.

24

know, the old Puunene, they had their own swimming

25

pool.

You

I mean, remember, if you recall, which we're
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1

showing our age, but if you can recall, you know, it

2

was approached differently because the needs were

3

different.

4

But I can tell you when we went to a charter

5

system in the late sixties, part of why we have this

6

so-called balanced budget is because we wanted to

7

confirm and reassure our people that government

8

would not tax its people unfairly and ask for more

9

than they needed to provide for its requirements.

10

And while that, again, ideal still has a lot

11

of merits this year, the way your Chair has

12

approached it, that you have supported the last four

13

years, taking into account the dynamics of whether

14

it is dengue fever, SARS, 9-11, was that we have

15

approached the budget and we have been called

16

conservatives.

17

But a conservative budget still allocated to

18

pay for the reasonable needs of the community, and

19

when you have a conservative budget, you will

20

generate &avings.

21

Imagine if we were aggressive and went the

22

other way.

I would rather not ask you to come back

23

in session because we have not enough revenues to

24

pay for what we've promised.

25

in my opinion.

That is just as bad,
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So I would agree.

1

I think we are maybe at a

2

point of formal recognition and formal policy, and

3

that meant enactment to the code.

4

And I guess as some members say, create

5

better transparency of where we put people's money

6

and why we put people's money in a certain area.

7

Will it help you budget easier?

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I doubt it.

No.

The difficulties of decisions will still be

10

there, members.

11

member who gave comment.

12

your sincerity and dedication to doing what is best

13

for our people.

It just shows to me again

Any other questions?

14

15

But I thank Mr. Kane and every

Any other questions for

Mr. Regan and Department of Finance?
Mr. Regan, any closing comments at this time?

16
17

The Chair will offer you an opportunity if you have

18

anything to share with us.

19

MR. REGAN:

I don't have really much of a closing comment.

20

Just I wanted to thank, I just wanted to thank you

21

and the members of this Committee for understanding

22

the importance of this particular Carryover/Savings

23

issue, and I really appreciate that.

24

Chair.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you,

Oh, quickly, I know some members have some
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time considerations, but just quickly, let me

2

quickly ask you this.

3

Our bond companies, and again, I go to not

4

our Bond Counsel, but the underwriters, when they

5

look at new debt or debt, what we borrow and owe,

6

are they more concerned about what is required from

7

the general fund for repayment, or are they also

8

concerned about special funds?

9

Revolving Fund, and then that we've been asked in

Such as the State

10

this consideration to borrow approximately 20

11

million dollars of State funds for specific special

12

uses.
Do you have a comment at this time,

13

14

15

Mr. Director?
MR. REGAN:

Thank you, Chair.

I have a brief comment.

They would not take, generally they would not

16
17

take into account the debt of the other enterprise

18

funds, such as Water.

19

their ratios that they use when looking at the

20

County in terms of its debt to expenditure ratios.

They would exclude that from

So, you know, essentially what they're doing

21

22

is they're looking at how much debt we can afford as

23

a percentage of our general operating expenditures.

24

So they're excluding the special revenue funds.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that comment, Mr. Director.
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1

I think that will be helpful information as we go

2

through the CIP request by this Committee.

3

thank you for that.
Anything else, members?

4

very much, Director Regan.
6

Any questions for the Chair at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

tomorrow?

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Are we doing something special

Every day is special (laugh).
Extra special?

We had Joe's

birthday today so

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, happy birthday to Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you --

He's happy to entertai n all of you after

work.

19
20

If not, we do return

tomorrow morning at 9:00 a.m.

10

18

Your presence has been

Members, anything else?

9

14

If not, thank you

greatly appreciated this afternoon.

7
8

So,

Tamara, any comments for the Committee or
information that is required by the Committee staff?

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MS. KOLLER:

Any department coming?

Any other additional departments?
Only if there's other departments that you

24

want to have in, and we need the members, any

25

feedback that they want to be considered in the
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proposals.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, Ms. Tavares?
Yeah, Mr. Chair, I ask that

4

because I'd kind of like to plan whether I have to

5

work tonight on the budget to finish it up or if I

6

can use tomorrow during the day to finish it up.

7
8

9
10
11

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm more than happy to allow the members to

use the day tomorrow.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, that would be nice.

Thank

you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members, again, I am very aware of the

demands that all of us have had since January 1st.
And while I can tell you that we have made

13

14

progress in our schedule, I would just say at this

15

point in time, please prepare next week for a long

16

week.

17

you as much time as possible to take care of your

18

other requirements demanded by you.
So, members, if no other business, we will

19

20
21
22
23

And therefore this week the Chair will give

adjourn. (Gavel)

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:
ADJOURN:

DEFER pending further discussion.
4:45 p.m.

24
25
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